Oncology and **Translational Medicine**

Volume 6 • Number 2 • April 2020

Efficacy and adverse effects of olanzapine in the treatment of moderate to severe refractory neuropathic pain Yuhong Dai, Man Zou, Tingting Huang, Hong Qiu 47

Experimental study on the relationship between traumatic stress and tumor growth, proliferation, and metastasis Weigang Cao, Baoan Qiu 52

Prognostic factors for pN2 non-small cell lung cancer: a comprehensive evidence from 73 studies involving 23,772 patients

Shuo Li, Yanlin Feng, Chunzi Liang, Jiancheng Tu 57

Analysis of the relationship between deep venous catheterrelated infection and post-operative complications in patients receiving minimally invasive esophagectomy Xin Huang, Xin Xu, Zhanfa Sun, Jing Chen, Hong Fang 64

The study of selective primary culture and determination of a breast cancer cell line in vitro Meng Ren, Huixia Xu, Xiangji Lu, Bingping Wang, Rina Su,

Hao Zhang, Song Jiang, Fengying Gao, Yanwei Gao 68

Oncology and Translational Medicine





GENERAL INFORMATION ≫otm.tjh.com.cn



Volume 6 Number 2 April 2020 ISSN 2095-9621 42-1865/R CN







Oncology and Translational Medicine

Honorary Editors-in-Chief

W.-W. Höpker (Germany) Mengchao Wu (China) Yan Sun (China)

Editors-in-Chief

Anmin Chen (China) Shiying Yu (China)

Associate Editors

Yilong Wu (China) Shukui Qin (China) Xiaoping Chen (China) Ding Ma (China) Hanxiang An (China) Yuan Chen (China)

Editorial Board

A. R. Hanauske (Germany) Adolf Grünert (Germany) Andrei lagaru (USA) Arnulf H. Hölscher (Germany) Baoming Yu (China) Bing Wang (USA) Binghe Xu (China) Bruce A. Chabner (USA) Caicun Zhou (China) Ch. Herfarth (Germany) Changshu Ke (China) Charles S. Cleeland (USA) Chi-Kong Li (China) Chris Albanese (USA) Christof von Kalle (Germany) D Kerr (United Kingdom) Daoyu Hu (China) Dean Tian (China) Di Chen (USA) Dian Wang (USA) Dieter Hoelzer (Germany) Dolores J. Schendel (Germany) Donafena Tan (USA) Dongmin Wang (China) Ednin Hamzah (Malaysia) Ewerbeck Volker (Germany) Feng Li (China) Frank Elsner (Germany) Gang Wu (China) Gary A. Levy (Canada) Gen Sheng Wu (USA) Gerhard Ehninger (Germany) Guang Peng (USA) Guangying Zhu (China) Gunther Bastert (Germany) Guoan Chen (USA)

Guojun Li (USA) Guoliang Jiang (China) Guoping Wang (China) H. J. Biersack (Germany) Helmut K. Seitz (Germany) Hongbing Ma (China) Hongtao Yu (USA) Hongyang Wang (China) Hua Lu (USA) Huaging Wang (China) Hubert E. Blum (Germany) J. R. Siewert (Germany) Ji Wang (USA) Jiafu Ji (China) Jianfeng Zhou (China) Jianjie Ma (USA) Jianping Gong (China) Jihong Wang (USA) Jilin Yi (China) Jin Li (China) Jingyi Zhang (Canada) Jingzhi Ma (China) Jinyi Lang (China) Joachim W. Dudenhausen (Germany) Joe Y. Chang (USA) Jörg-Walter Bartsch (Germany) Jörg F. Debatin (Germany) JP Armand (France) Jun Ma (China) Karl-Walter Jauch (Germany) Katherine A Siminovitch (Canada) Kongming Wu (China) Lei Li (USA) Lei Zheng (USA) Li Zhang (China) Lichun Lu (USA) Lili Tang (China) Lin Shen (China) Lin Zhang (China) Lingving Wu (China) Luhua Wang (China) Marco Antonio Velasco-Velázgueza (Mexico) Markus W. Büchler (Germany) Martin J. Murphy, Jr (USA) Mathew Casimiro (USA) Matthias W. Beckmann (Germany) Meilin Liao (China) Michael Buchfelder (Germany) Norbert Arnold (Germany) Peter Neumeister (Austria) Qing Zhong (USA) Qinghua Zhou (China)

Qingyi Wei (USA) Qun Hu (China) Reg Gorczynski (Canada) Renyi Qin (China) Richard Fielding (China) Rongcheng Luo (China) Shenjiang Li (China) Shenqiu Li (China) Shimosaka (Japan) Shixuan Wang (China) Shun Lu (China) Sridhar Mani (USA) Ting Lei (China) Ulrich Sure (Germany) Ulrich T. Hopt (Germany) Ursula E. Seidler (Germany) Uwe Kraeuter (Germany) W. Hohenberger (Germany) Wei Hu (USA) Wei Liu (China) Wei Wang (China) Weijian Feng (China) Weiping Zou (USA) Wenzhen Zhu (China) Xianglin Yuan (China) Xiaodong Xie (China) Xiaohua Zhu (China) Xiaohui Niu (China) Xiaolong Fu (China) Xiaoyuan Zhang (USA) Xiaoyuan (Shawn) Chen (USA) Xichun Hu (China) Ximing Xu (China) Xin Shelley Wang (USA) Xishan Hao (China) Xiuyi Zhi (China) Ying Cheng (China) Ying Yuan (China) Yixin Zeng (China) Yongjian Xu (China) You Lu (China) Youbin Deng (China) Yuankai Shi (China) Yuguang He (USA) Yuke Tian (China) Yunfeng Zhou (China) Yunyi Liu (China) Yuquan Wei (China) Zaide Wu (China) Zefei Jiang (China) Zhanggun Ye (China) Zhishui Chen (China) Zhongxing Liao (USA)

Oncology and Translational Medicine

April 2020 Volume 6 Number 2

Contents

Efficacy and adverse effects of olanzapine in the treatment of moderate to severe refractory neuropathic pain Yuhong Dai, Man Zou, Tingting Huang, Hong Qiu 47

Experimental study on the relationship between traumatic stress and tumor growth, proliferation, and metastasis Weigana Cao, Baoan Qiu 52

Prognostic factors for pN2 non-small cell lung cancer: a comprehensive evidence from 73 studies involving 23,772 patients Shuo Li, Yanlin Feng, Chunzi Liang, Jiancheng Tu 57

Analysis of the relationship between deep venous catheter-related infection and postoperative complications in patients receiving minimally invasive esophagectomy *Xin Huang, Xin Xu, Zhanfa Sun, Jing Chen, Hong Fang* 64

The study of selective primary culture and determination of a breast cancer cell line in vitro *Meng Ren, Huixia Xu, Xiangji Lu, Bingping Wang, Rina Su, Hao Zhang, Song Jiang, Fengying Gao, Yanwei Gao* 68

Benefit of adjuvant chemoradiotherapy in patients with pathologically lymph node-positive and locally advanced gastric cancer *Shanhui Zhang, Fei Zhou, Donghai Liang, Hongying Lv, Hongsheng Yu* 72

Evaluation of the safety and efficacy of glucocorticoid therapy for hyperbilirubinemia in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma who have undergone transcatheter arterial chemoembolization

Jingyan Wang, Linzhi Zhang, Xiaoming Peng, Yun Zhao, Lin Zhou 81

Association between diabetes mellitus, hypertension, hyperlipidemia, chronic viral hepatitis, and the risk of multiple myeloma: a case-control study *Gang Zhou, Xiangyu Meng, Shanggin Liu* 87

Oncology and Translational Medicine

Aims & Scope

Oncology and Translational Medicine is an international professional academic periodical. The Journal is designed to report progress in research and the latest findings in domestic and international oncology and translational medicine, to facilitate international academic exchanges, and to promote research in oncology and translational medicine as well as levels of service in clinical practice. The entire journal is published in English for a domestic and international readership.

Copyright

Submission of a manuscript implies: that the work described has not been published before (except in form of an abstract or as part of a published lecture, review or thesis); that it is not under consideration for publication elsewhere; that its publication has been approved by all co-authors, if any, as well as – tacitly or explicitly – by the responsible authorities at the institution where the work was carried out.

The author warrants that his/her contribution is original and that he/she has full power to make this grant. The author signs for and accepts responsibility for releasing this material on behalf of any and all co-authors. Transfer of copyright to Huazhong University of Science and Technology becomes effective if and when the article is accepted for publication. After submission of the Copyright Transfer Statement signed by the corresponding author, changes of authorship or in the order of the authors listed will not be accepted by Huazhong University of Science and Technology. The copyright covers the exclusive right and license (for U.S. government employees: to the extent transferable) to reproduce, publish, distribute and archive the article in all forms and media of expression now known or developed in the future, including reprints, translations, photographic reproductions, microform, electronic form (offline, online) or any other reproductions of similar nature.

Supervised by

Ministry of Education of the People's Republic of China.

Administered by

Tongji Medical College, Huazhong University of Science and Technology.

Submission information

Manuscripts should be submitted to: http://otm.tjh.com.cn dmedizin@sina.com

Subscription information

ISSN edition: 2095-9621 CN: 42-1865/R

Subscription rates

Subscription may begin at any time. Remittances made by check, draft or express money order should be made payable to this journal. The price for 2020 is as follows: US \$ 30 per issue; RMB \pm 28.00 per issue.

Database

Oncology and Translational Medicine is abstracted and indexed in EM-BASE, Index Copernicus, Chinese Science and Technology Paper Citation Database (CSTPCD), Chinese Core Journals Database, Chinese Journal Full-text Database (CJFD), Wanfang Data; Weipu Data; Chinese Academic Journal Comprehensive Evaluation Database.

Business correspondence

All matters relating to orders, subscriptions, back issues, offprints, advertisement booking and general enquiries should be addressed to the editorial office.

Mailing address

Editorial office of Oncology and Translational Medicine Tongji Hospital Tongji Medical College Huazhong University of Science and Technology Jie Fang Da Dao 1095 430030 Wuhan, China Tel.: +86-27-69378388 Email: dmedizin@sina.com

Printer

Changjiang Spatial Information Technology Engineering Co., Ltd. (Wuhan) Hangce Information Cartorgraphy Printing Filial, Wuhan, China Printed in People's Republic of China

Managing director

Jun Xia

Executive editors

Jing Chen Jun Xia Yening Wang Qiang Wu

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Efficacy and adverse effects of olanzapine in the treatment of moderate to severe refractory neuropathic pain*

Yuhong Dai, Man Zou (⊠), Tingting Huang, Hong Qiu

Cancer Center, Tongji Hospital, Tongji Medical College, Huazhong University of Science & Technology, Wuhan 430030, China

Abstract	 Objective The aim of the study was to investigate the efficacy and adverse effects of olanzapine in the treatment of moderate to severe refractory neuropathic pain. Methods Forty patients with digestive system cancer were enrolled, who had moderate to severe refractory neuropathic pain; the patients were treated with olanzapine for 2 weeks at a daily dosage of 5 mg
	to 10 mg per night according to patients' response and tolerability, combined with conventional analgesic therapy. Pain intensity was evaluated by using a Numeral Rating Scale (NRS) at baseline, 3 days, and 2 weeks after therapy. The Pittsburg Sleep Quality Index (PSQI) was evaluated at baseline and 2 weeks after therapy. Data on adverse events were recorded. The dosage of conventional analgesics was adjusted over time based on the severity of pain.
	Results The mean pain score decreased by 2.575 ± 1.318 ($P < 0.000$) at 3 days and by 3.400 ± 1.614 ($P < 0.000$) at 2 weeks; 30% of the patients experienced significant pain relief at 3 days and 50% at 2 weeks. The PSQI decreased by 4.725 ± 2.828 ($P < 0.000$) at 2 weeks. The adverse events induced by olanzapine included sleepiness, weight gain, dizziness, fatigue, dry mouth, and constipation; all the side effects were mild.
Received: 15 January 2020 Revised: 26 February 2020 Accepted: 6 March 2020	 Conclusion When combined with conventional analgesic therapy, olanzapine was effective in relieving pain and sleep disturbance, and was well-tolerated among patients with refractory neuropathic pain. Key words: Olanzapine; refractory cancer pain; neuropathic pain; efficacy; adverse effect

According to a review of the published literature ^[1], the incidence of pain ranges from 33% to 59% in the patients with cancer who are undergoing radical treatment, and reaches up to 64% in patients with metastatic, advanced, or terminal phase cancer. Under the guidance of the WHO cancer pain relief program, the control of cancer pain has become increasingly more pro-active and standardized; however, cancer pain does not appear to be effectively controlled in almost half of patients.

For patients with neuropathic pain, the control of symptoms is much more difficult. Neuropathic pain results from injury to the peripheral or central nervous system; this type of pain may be described as burning, sharp, or shooting. Studies have suggested that 69% of neuropathic pain is tumor-related, whereas up to 43% may be treatment-related ^[2]. Opioid-based analgesic therapy is recommended for both tumor- and treatment-related neuropathic pain. The use of a combination of tricyclic antidepressants (e.g., amitriptyline and nortriptyline) and anticonvulsants (e.g., gabapentin and pregabalin) in addition to the basic use of opioids can improve pain control ^[3-6]. Despite of, the treatment of moderate and severe cancer pain, especially when combined with neuropathic pain, remains very difficult.

Olanzapine is a thiophene benzodiazepine derivative; as a newer atypical antipsychotics, it has been identified as useful for the management of several symptoms commonly encountered in palliative care and it is used

* Supported by grants from double top independent innovation physician funded projects of Huazhong University of Science

Correspondence to: Man Zou. Email: skyfountain@163.com

and Technology (No. 3011540024, 5001540074, 5001540095) and Wuhan young and middle-age medical backbone training project (No. 2016whzqnyxggrcl).

^{© 2020} Huazhong University of Science and Technology

widely for chemotherapy-induced nausea and vomiting ^[7]. This paper retrospectively analyzed the efficacy and adverse reaction of 40 patients with refractory neuropathic pain admitted to the Department of Digestive Oncology, Cancer Center, Tongji Hospital, Tongji Medical College, Huazhong University of Science & Technology, Wuhan, China, and these patients were all treated with olanzapine on the basis of conventional analgesia.

Materials and methods

Clinical materials

In total, 40 patients with cancer were admitted to the Department of Digestive Oncology, Cancer Center, Tongji Hospital, Tongji Medical College, Huazhong University of Science & Technology, Wuhan, China, were enrolled. The median age of patients was 57 years of age (range: 26-69 years). There were 26 males and 14 females. The ECOG score of 40 patients was 1-2 (that of 10 was 2 and the rest was 1). There were 19 patients with rectal cancer, 3 patients with esophageal cancer, 7 patients with pancreatic cancer, 2 patients with anal cancer, and 9 patients with liver cancer; 26 had advanced-stage disease. All 40 patients experienced refractory pain, defined as pain symptoms that could not successfully be relieved after analgesic drug treatment for 1–2 weeks, all of which met the diagnostic criteria for neuropathic pain, that is, at least met the first and second criteria of the grading system of IASP 2008 ^[8]. All patients scored \ge 2 on the ID Pain scale ^[9]. The clinical characteristics of the 40 patients are shown in Table 1.

Methods

For enrolled patients, the self-control method was used, and all Numeral Rating Scales (NRS) scores was recorded for all patients. The initial dose of olanzapine was 5 mg orally, once per night. Changes in the NRS score and adverse events were recorded. The Pittsburg Sleep Quality Index (PSQI) was used to assess the patients' sleep status before and 2 weeks after treatment.

In accordance with the principle of the WHO analgesia ladder, opioids should be adjusted at any time in parallel with changes in pain.

Observation indices

Assessment of pain

Pain levels were measured by self-reporting on a 0-10 NRS, where 0 is no pain and 10 is the worst pain the patient can imagine. The three levels of pain intensity referred to in the algorithm are mild pain (1–3), moderate pain (4–6); and severe pain (7–10). The clinical grading of pain was as follows. (1) Mild pain: the pain was tolerable, and the patient could live normally without the disturbance of sleep; (2) Moderate pain: the pain was

obvious and unbearable, requiring the use of analgesics, and sleep was disturbed; (3) Severe pain: the pain was intolerable and sleep was seriously disturbed, which may have been accompanied by the disturbance of vegetative nervous system or passive body posture.

According to the changes in NRS score before and after medication, the degree of pain relief was evaluated as mild (< 25%), moderate (25%–49%), and obvious (\geq 50%).

Patients chose a number that represented their pain level, based on their individual experience of pain, and the pain score was registered by the medical staff. Pain score was recorded three times per day from the start of medication. If breakthrough pain occurred, it was evaluated and recorded at any time.

Assessment of sleep quality

The PSQI was used to evaluate the patients' sleep status ^[10]. PSQI is a widely used sleep quality scale. Patients filled in 18 self-rating items before and after 2 weeks treatment. There were seven evaluation items for PSQI: sleep quality, time to fall asleep, sleep time, sleep efficacy, sleep disorders, hypnotic drugs, and daytime function. The sum of the seven items was the total score of PSQI, and a total score of greater than seven could be diagnosed as insomnia.

Adverse reactions

The adverse reactions of patients treated with

Table	1	Clinical characteristics of 40	patients with refractor	v cancer pain
10010				, ourroor pun

	п	%
Gender		
Male	26	65.0
Female	14	35.0
Age (years)		
> 60 y	14	35.0
≤ 60 y	26	65.0
Pain causes		
Tumor	26	65.0
Surgery	6	15.0
Radiotherapy	4	10.0
Surgery + radiotherapy	4	10.0
Stage		
II	1	
III	13	
IV	26	
ECOG score		
0	3	7.5
1	27	67.5
2	10	25.0
Cancer type		
Rectal cancer	19	47.5
Esophageal cancer	3	7.5
Pancreatic cancer	7	17.5
Anal cancer	2	5.0
Liver cancer	9	22.5

olanzapine were recorded, and the degree of adverse reactions was closely observed. Vital signs were measured at least once per day.

Statistical methods

SPSS 22.0 statistical software was used for data processing. A paired *t*-test was used to analyze changes in the NRS score and PSQI score before and after treatment for each patient, and P < 0.05 was considered to represent a statistically significant difference.

Results

Analysis of analgesic effect

The enrolled patients all experienced moderate or severe pain: 22 patients (55.0%) had moderate pain (NRS 4–6) and 18 patients (45.0%) with severe pain (NRS 7–10).

After 3 days treatment with added olanzapine, 90% (36/40) of patients experienced pain relief, and the pain relief rate reached 92.5% (37/40) after 2 weeks of treatment. The PSQI score of all 40 patients after 2 weeks of treatment was lower than before treatment.

The mean NRS of the 40 patients was 6.675 ± 1.328 at baseline, 4.100 ± 1.008 after 3 days with the addition of olanzapine treatment, and 3.275 ± 0.988 after 2 weeks.

The proportion of pain relief after 3 days and 2 weeks are shown in Table 2.

Assessment of sleep status

The PSQI score was 13.700 ± 3.566 before olanzapine treatment and 8.975 ± 2.486 after 2 weeks of treatment. The changes in NRS and PSQI score after the addition of olanzapine treatment are shown in Table 3.

Summary statistics were compared by using a paired *t*-test. Compared with the baseline values, the NRS score after 3 days of medication decreased by 2.575 \pm 1.31 (*t*-value, 12.354; *P* < 0.000), and the NRS score decreased by 0.825 \pm 0.747 (*t*-value, 6.983; *P* < 0.000) after 2 weeks of administration compared to that after 3 days. Compared with the baseline values, the PSQI score decreased by 4.725 \pm 2.283 (*t*-value, 10.566; *P* < 0.000) after 2 weeks of treatment. All differences were statistically significant.

Adverse reaction

The patients were continuously monitored for adverse reactions during treatment. Fifteen patients (37.5%) experienced somnolence after olanzapine medication, 3 patients (7.5%) reported weight gain after 2 weeks of drug administration, 6 patients (15.0%) experienced dizziness, 7 patients (17.5%) experienced fatigue, 1 patient (2.5%) experienced a mild extrapyramidal reaction, which manifested as dysphoria and fidgeting for unknown reasons, 2 patients (5.0%) experienced grade

Table 2Pain relief after introduction of olanzapine [n (%)]

	No relief	Mild relief	Moderate relief	Obvious relief
	(%)	(%)	(%)	(%)
After 3 days	4 (10.0)	5 (12.5)	19 (47.5)	12 (30.0)
After 2 weeks	3 (7.5)	7 (17.5)	10 (25.0)	20 (50.0)
AILEI Z WEEKS	3(1.5)	1 (17.5)	10 (20.0)	20 (30.0)

 Table 3
 NRS and PSQI changes before and after introduction of Olanzapine

	Before medication	Three days after medication	Two weeks after medication
NRS score PSQI score	6.675 ± 1.328 13.700 ± 3.566	4.100 ± 1.008	3.275 ± 0.988 8.975 ± 2.486
	10.100 = 0.000		0.010 = 2.100

I transaminase elevation, 2 (5.0%) patients experienced nausea but no vomiting, and 14 (32.5%) patients complained of mild xerostomia after treatment. All the above adverse reactions were mild and tolerable, and no drug withdrawal or reduction treatment was given.

Discussion

Psychiatric drugs have been used for the treatment of pain for more than 30 years ^[11]. Phenothiazine drugs such as chlorpromazine and propofol are used for the treatment of headache, and psychoactive drugs, such as haloperidol and fluphenazine, are reported to be used in the treatment of neuropathic pain, especially for patients with mood disorders, anxiety, depression, and other adverse emotions ^[11–12].

It has been reported that the incidence of insomnia in patients with cancer is as high as 20%–90% ^[13-16], especially in patients with pain. Apart from the psychological inducement of fear and anxiety caused by disease and treatment, pain caused by disease and treatment, and adverse reactions caused by drugs, are important factors affecting sleep ^[17]. Sleep dysfunction can induce different levels of anxiety and depression, which will significantly affect the quality of life of patients with cancer. Studies have shown that patients with sleep disorders often also experience a decrease in central 5-hydroxytryptamine (5-HT) content ^[18], and that changes in central 5-HT level can significantly affect the emotional state of patients, resulting in anxiety, depression, and other symptoms.

Olanzapine, as a new atypical psychotropic drug, has been used widely in various fields, such as antiemetic therapy for cancer patients and treatment for depression $^{[7,19]}$ owing to its affinity for a variety of neurotransmitters $^{[19-20]}$, including the dopamine (D) D1, D2, D3, D4, 5-hydroxytryptamine (5-HT)5-HT2A,5-HT2C; histamine H1; adrenal α 1 and M1 receptors. Olanzapine acts on the 5-hydroxytryptamine/dopamine receptor, downregulates the 5-HT2 receptor and its antagonism to the dopamine receptor is relatively weak, which may be the key effect through which olanzapine improves sleep and alleviates depressive symptoms in patients ^[21]. Many studies have suggested that olanzapine can improve sleep in healthy people ^[22-23]. A small study showed that when opioid drugs were used to treat moderate and severe cancer pain, the addition of 2.5–7.5 mg olanzapine daily, which can effectively control pain, reduce the use of opioids, relieve pain-related anxiety, depression, delirium, and cognitive impairment, improve the patients' sleep, and improve the quality of life of patients with pain.

In this study, all 40 enrolled subjects were patients with refractory cancer pain that could not be satisfactorily controlled by conventional analgesic therapy for 1-2 weeks. There were 26 patients with advanced cancer, and 13 patients with stage IIb and IIIb rectal cancer were enrolled because of the poor control of anal pain caused by surgery and radiotherapy. One patient with stage III esophageal cancer had poor control of symptoms of chest wall pain after surgery. For the patients with refractory pain, we added olanzapine on the premise of basic analgesic treatment; after 3 days, only 4 patients (10.0%) showed no improvement in pain symptoms, after 2 weeks, 37 patients (92.5%) showed varying levels of relief in pain symptoms. After 3 days administration of olanzapine, pain symptoms were relieved slightly in 9 cases (22.5%), moderately in 19 cases (47.5%), and significantly in 12 cases (30%). However, after 2 weeks of medication, 50% of the patients' pain has been significantly improved. The overall pain improvement is obvious.

The total average score of PSQI before medication was 13.700 \pm 3.566; the lowest score was 7 and the highest score was 20. All 40 patients in the group had sleep disorders of different levels and all met the diagnostic criteria for insomnia. After the administration of olanzapine for 2 weeks, the overall mean score of the PSQI re-evaluation was 8.975 \pm 2.486; the lowest score was 4, and the highest score was 12. This was a statistically significant decreased. The PSQI total score of in 8 (20%) patients was lower than 7. This suggests that the sleep condition of patients with olanzapine was significantly improved. After severe pain was controlled, the use of opioids also decreased.

Conclusion

This study showed that the incidence of adverse reactions to low-dose olanzapine for the treatment of refractory pain in patients with cancer was low, and that most of the adverse reactions were mild and welltolerated. Olanzapine is cheap, only 8 yuan per day for 5 mg, and administered once per day orally. In summary, in patients with cancer with refractory neuropathic pain, a low dose of olanzapine added to the conventional analgesic therapy, which has clear analgesic effect, results in mild adverse reactions, can be well tolerated, and a low price, can be considered for selected cases.

Conflicts of interest

The authors indicate no potential conflicts of interest.

References

- van den Beuken-van Everdingen MH, de Rijke JM, Kessels AG, *et al.* Prevalence of pain in patients with cancer: a systematic review of the past 40 years. Ann Oncol, 2007, 18: 1437–1449.
- Ripamonti CI, Santini D, Maranzano E, *et al.* Management of cancer pain: ESMO Clinical Practice Guidelines. Ann Oncol, 2012, 23 Suppl 7: vii139–154.
- Saarto T, Wiffen PJ. Antidepressants for neuropathic pain: a Cochrane review. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry, 2010, 81: 1372– 1373.
- Wiffen PJ, McQuay HJ, Edwards JE, et al. Gabapentin for acute and chronic pain. Cochrane Database Syst Rev, 2005, CD005452.
- Zhang P, Gong C, Xiong HH. Efficacy and time course of palliative radiotherapy for pain relief in 70 patients with bone metastases. Oncol Transl Med, 2016, 2: 61–64.
- Challapalli V, Tremont-Lukats IW, McNicol ED, et al. Systemic administration of local anesthetic agents to relieve neuropathic pain. Cochrane Database Syst Rev, 2005, CD003345.
- Chow R, Chiu L, Navari R, *et al.* Efficacy and safety of olanzapine for the prophylaxis of chemotherapy-induced nausea and vomiting (CINV) as reported in phase I and II studies: a systematic review. Support Care Cancer, 2016, 24: 1001–1008.
- Treede RD, Jensen TS, Campbell JN, *et al.* Neuropathic pain: redefinition and a grading system for clinical and research purposes. Neurology, 2008, 70: 1630–1635.
- Portenoy R. Development and testing of a neuropathic pain screening questionnaire: ID Pain. Curr Med Res Opin, 2006, 22: 1555–1565.
- Lu TY, Li Y, Xia P, *et al.* Analysis on reliability and validity of the Pittsburgh sleep quality index. Chongqing Med (Chinese), 2014, 43: 260–263.
- 11. Patt RB, Proper G, Reddy S. The neuroleptics as adjuvant analgesics. J Pain Symptom Manage, 1994, 9: 446–453.
- Khojainova N, Santiago-Palma J, Kornick C, *et al.* Olanzapine in the management of cancer pain. J Pain Symptom Manage, 2002, 23: 346–350.
- Beverly CM, Naughton MJ, Pennell ML, et al. Change in longitudinal trends in sleep quality and duration following breast cancer diagnosis: results from the Women's Health Initiative. NPJ Breast Cancer, 2018, 4: 15.
- Otte JL, Davis L, Carpenter JS, *et al.* Sleep disorders in breast cancer survivors. Support Care Cancer, 2016, 24: 4197–4205.
- Fakih R, Rahal M, Hilal L, *et al.* Prevalence and severity of sleep disturbances among patients with early breast cancer. Indian J Palliat Care, 2018, 24: 35–38.
- Nishiura M, Tamura A, Nagai H, *et al.* Assessment of sleep disturbance in lung cancer patients: relationship between sleep disturbance and pain, fatigue, quality of life, and psychological distress. Palliat Support Care, 2015, 13: 575–581.
- Dreidi MM, Hamdan-Mansour AM. Pain, sleep disturbance, and quality of life among palestinian patients diagnosed with cancer. J

- Blake MJ, Trinder JA, Allen NB. Mechanisms underlying the association between insomnia, anxiety, and depression in adolescence: Implications for behavioral sleep interventions. Clin Psychol Rev, 2018, 63: 25–40.
- 19. Prommer E. Olanzapine: palliative medicine update. Am J Hosp Palliat Care, 2013, 30: 75–82.
- Bymaster FP, Calligaro DO, Falcone JF, et al. Radioreceptor binding profile of the atypical antipsychotic olanzapine. Neuropsychopharmacology, 1996, 14: 87–96.
- Wang YT, Yang RM, Jiang XY. A meta-analysis of the efficacy and safety of antidepressant alone or in combination with olanzapine in the treatment of depression. Herald Med (Chinese), 2011, 30: 1295–1297.

- Monti JM. The effect of second-generation antipsychotic drugs on sleep parameters in patients with unipolar or bipolar disorder. Sleep Med, 2016, 23: 89–96.
- Atkin T, Comai S, Gobbi G. Drugs for insomnia beyond benzodiazepines: pharmacology, clinical applications, and discovery. Pharmacol Rev, 2018, 70: 197–245.

DOI 10.1007/s10330-020-0401-1

Cite this article as: Dai YH, Zou M, Huang TT, et al. Efficacy and adverse effects of olanzapine in the treatment of moderate to severe refractory neuropathic pain. Oncol Transl Med, 2020, 6: 47–51.

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Experimental study on the relationship between traumatic stress and tumor growth, proliferation, and metastasis*

Weigang Cao¹, Baoan Qiu²(\boxtimes)

² Department of Hepatobiliary Surgery, The Sixth Medical Center of PLA General Hospital, Beijing 100048, China

Abstract	
	Results Cortisol, IL-1 β and TNF- α levels were significantly higher in the scalding groups than in the control group. Tumor examination was performed after 14 days. The changes in tumor size showed that the tumor volume in the control group (0.593 ± 0.195 cm ³) and the mild-scald group (0.782 ± 0.344 cm ³) were not significantly different. However, the tumor volume was significantly larger in the severe- burn group (1.806 ± 0.838 cm ³) than in the control and the mild-burn groups($P < 0.05$). Tumor tissue immunohistochemistry showed that the percentage of cells expressing PCNA in the control group, mild-scald group, and severe-scald group was 57.1%, 71.4% and 85.7%, respectively, and the differences among the groups were statistically significant. The number of VEGF-positive cells in the mild- and severe-scald groups was significantly higher than those of the control group ($P < 0.05$). The number of E-cadherin-positive cells in the tumor tissues was significantly lower in the severe-scald groups. Vimentin showed the opposite trend in the tumor tissue, and the differences were statistically significant ($P < 0.05$).
Received: 16 October 2019 Revised: 15 December 2020 Accepted: 10 January 2020	Conclusion Different degrees of a traumatic response in tissues caused by scalding can cause a corresponding stress response in the body. The release of inflammatory mediators; increase in VEGF, PCNA and vimentin in the tumor tissue; and decrease in E-cadherin lead to a change in tumor tissue growth and metastasis. Traumatic stress is associated with tumor growth, proliferation, and metastasis. Key words: stress response; Wistar rats; tumor; scalding

Surgery is the treatment of choice for cancer. However, the recurrence and metastasis of postoperative tumors is the main factor that affects the efficacy of treatment. Surgical traumatic stress interferes with the function of the immune system through the bidirectional regulation of the neuroendocrine system and the immune system,

¹ Department of Breast and Thyroid Surgery, Yantai Affiliated Hospital of Binzhou Medical University, Yantai 264100, China

Correspondence to: Baoan Qiu. Email: luckqiu@medmail.com

^{*} Supported by a grant from yantai City Key R&D Projects (2019YD063), Science and Technology Project of Binzhou Medical University (BY2018KJ31).

^{© 2020} Huazhong University of Science and Technology

ultimately inducing and accelerating the development of the tumor and the surveillance of the tumor cells by the immune system ^[1]. However, the effect of the stress caused by different degrees of trauma on tumor growth and metastasis are unclear. In this study, a stress response induced by scalding rats was used as a model to study this problem.

Materials and methods

Materials

Forty-two male Wistar rats and 1 young Wistar rat were provided by the Experimental Animal Center of Beijing Academy of Military Medical Sciences. The average body weight of the rats was 120 g (120 ± 20) g. The young rats were weaned for 2 weeks and were used to generate ascites tumors to provide tumor cells. The Walker-256 cell line was provided by the PLA General Hospital.

Preparation and collection of tumor cells

The frozen tube containing the Walker-256 cell line was removed from the -80 °C liquid nitrogen freezer and thawed in a 37 °C water bath before washing with PBS. The supernatant was removed, and 2 mL of PBS was added. The cells were resuspended. One milliliter of cell suspension was injected into the abdominal cavity of the young rat. After 5 days, the ascites of the young rat was collected, washed with approximately 30 mL of PBS three times, and centrifuged to prepare concentrated tumor cells, which were used for further study.

Generation of a rat tumor model

The model was made by subcutaneously transplanting the tumor cells. Tumor cells were counted, and a suspension with a cell concentration of approximately 2×10^8 / mL was made with PBS. Injections with 0.3 mL of cell suspension, were targeted to the left groin of Wistar rats. After 5 days, tumor nodules with a diameter of approximately 0.3 cm were deemed to be successful.

Grouping and injury of the experimental animals

Days after inoculation, scalding was used as an injury method to induce systemic stress. Rats were divided into three groups—the control group, mild-scald group, and moderate-scald group, with 12 rats in each group. According to the Rubner formula, the body surface area of the rat S (m^2) = 0.0913 × body weight (kg) and the scald area = S × percentage of burned area (%). A rectangular template for the different areas was generated. The scalding model was executed as follows. In the mild-burn group, the rats were fixed on a wooden board, the skin

of the back was immersed for 5 s in 100 ° C water; the scalded area was approximately 10% of the skin on the back. In the severe-scald group, the rats were fixed on wooden boards, and the skin protruding from the back was immersed in 100° C water; the scalded area was approximately 15% of the skin on the back. Immediately after the scalding, the animals were dried with dry gauze, and the back was coated with iodophor to prevent infection. According to the degree of the scalding, the rats were intraperitoneally injected with physiological saline solution. In the experimental control group, no injury or fluid replacement was performed, however, the rest of the treatments were the same as those in the experimental group.

Indicator detection

Serum cortisol, IL-1 β , and TNF α levels were determined by ELISA at different times. Fourteen days after the systemic injury, the rats were sacrificed, and the tumor tissues were observed with light microscopy. Immunohistochemistry was used to detect the expression of proliferating cell nuclear antigen (PCNA), vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), E-cadherin, and vimentin in the tumor tissues.

Statistical analysis

SPSS 19.0 statistical software was used to analyze the measurement data, which are represented as mean \pm standard, and each group was analyzed by one-way ANOVA. Multiple comparisons were performed with LSD or Dunnett T3 tests. The count data and rate were analyzed with a chi-square test.

Results

Tumor characteristics

Before the injury, the volume of the subcutaneous tumors in each group of rats increased without any spontaneous regression. There was no significant difference in the size of the tumors between the groups. After mild and moderate burns were generated, the tumor growth of the rats in the experimental groups was significantly different from that in the control group. Fourteen days after the injury, the rats were sacrificed, the tumor tissues of the rats were recovered, and the tumor sizes were measured. The results showed that the tumor volume of the control group was small and the morphology was regular. The tumor volume of the mildand moderate-scald groups was significantly higher than that of the control group. The difference in tumor volume among the three groups was statistically significant (P <0.05; Table 1).

J = 1 (=) (/		
Group	1 (d)	3 (d)	14 (d)
Control	0.044 ± 0.017	0.212 ± 0.098^{a}	0.593 ± 0.195 ^a
Mild-scald	0.058 ± 0.020	0.348 ± 0.186 ^{ab}	0.782 ± 0.344 ^{ab}
Severe-scald	0.059 ± 0.028	0.543 ± 0.639^{ab}	1.806 ± 0.838 ^{ab}

Table 1 Change in the transplanted tumor volume in the rats of each group (cm^3) (n = 14)

^a Compared with the group on the first day; ^b compared with the control group (P < 0.05).

Changes in the various test indicators

There was a distinct inflammatory response caused by different types of trauma.

(1) Serum cortisol concentration: After the animal was injured, data were compared regarding changes over time and changes resulting from the degree of the injury. At different observation times, there was a significant difference in the serum cortisol levels between the same group of rats after injury. The rat serum cortisol began to rise 1 day after scalding, reached a peak after 3 days, and gradually decreased after 14 days; these differences were statistically significant. When comparing differences that resulted from the degree of the injury, the serum cortisol concentration in the control group (59.01 \pm 8.51), mildscald group (89.01 \pm 12.26 $\mu g/L),$ and moderate-scald group (129.01 \pm 23.98 μ g/mL) were significantly different one day after scalding (P < 0.05). The serum cortisol concentration in the severe-scald group (P < 0.05) was significantly higher than that in the control and mildscald groups. This change persisted, with the lowest levels seen in the moderate-burn group on day 14 postinjury (Table 2).

(2) Serum IL-1 β and TNF- α concentrations: The serum IL-1 β and TNF- α levels based on the time and extent of the trauma also showed changes similar to those observed for cortisol. The differences among the cytokine levels in the groups at 1 day after scalding was statistically significant. The rat serum IL-1 β and TNF- α levels began to rise 1 day after scalding and reached a peak after 3 days.

After 14 days, the degree of scalding was positively correlated with the increase in serum IL-1 β and TNF- α levels, and the differences were statistically significant. (Tables 3 and 4).

Table 2 Changes in the plasma cortisol levels in the rats $(\mu g/mL)(n = 14)$

Group	1 (d)	3 (d)	14 (d)
Control	59.01 ± 8.51	61.08 ± 12.43 ^a	60.07 ± 12.39 ^a
Mild-scald	89.01 ± 12.26	100.12 ± 17.31 ^{ab}	73.26 ± 15.62 ^{ab}
Severe-scald	129.01 ± 23.98	141.01 ± 28.51 ^{ab}	95.78 ± 15.44 ^{ab}

^a Compared with the group on the first day; ^b compared with the control group (P < 0.05).

Table 3 Changes in the plasma IL-1 β levels in the rats (n = 14)

Group	1 (d)	3 (d)	14 (d)
Control	5.8 ± 1.5	6.1 ± 1.9^{a}	5.9 ± 1.7^{a}
Mild-scald	91.8 ± 10.3	145.8 ± 17.5 ^{ab}	40.2 ± 9.3^{ab}
Severe-scald	156.2 ± 21.9	205.3 ± 26.4 ^{ab}	55.78 ± 10.1 ^{ab}

^a Compared with the group on the first day; ^b compared with the control group (P < 0.05).

Table 4 Changes in the plasma TNF- α levels in the scalded rats (n = 14)

Group	1 (d)	3 (d)	14 (d)
Control	6.3 ± 1.7	6.5 ± 1.9^{a}	6.5 ± 1.7^{a}
Mild-scald	43.5 ± 7.5	65.0 ± 14.2^{ab}	31.5 ± 9.7 ^{ab}
Severe-scald	86.2 ± 14.9	124.1 ± 19.8 ^{ab}	53.8 ± 12.3 ^{ab}

^a Compared with the group on the first day; ^b compared with the control group (P < 0.05).

Immunohistochemical expression of PCNA, VEGF, E-cadherin, and vimentin in rat tumor tissues

The expression of PCNA in the mild- and moderatescald groups was higher than that in the control group. PCNA expression in the control group was noted in 50.0% of the tissue. However, PCNA expression in the mild-burn group was observed in 71.4% of the tissue, and its expression in the severe-burn group was noted in 85.7% of the tissue. These differences were statistically significant. The VEGF immunohistochemical analysis of the rat tumor tissue showed that the VEGF expression patterns were similar to those of PCNA. The positive proportion of E-cadherin in the tissue gradually decreased with the severity of scalding. In contrast, vimentin positivity gradually increased with the severity of the scalding (Table 5).

Discussion

While the biological behavior of tumors has received increasing attention, research on the relationship between the tumor and the whole organism has also continued to progress. Several studies have shown that tissue microenvironmental changes are closely related to tumor growth. Surgery has a significant effect on the

Table 5 Immunohistochemical expression of PCNA ,VEGF,E-cadherin and Vimentin in tumor tissue (n = 14)

		,		
Group	PCNA	VEGF	E-cadherin	Vimentin
Control	57.1%	35.7%	75.7%	14.3%
Mild-scald	71.4% ^a	64.3% ^a	68.3% ^a	21.4% ^a
Severe-scald	85.7% ^a	85.7% ^a	28.7% ^a	51.4% ^ª

^a Compared with the control group (P < 0.05).

recurrence and metastasis of some malignant tumors. The surgical removal of tumor lesions causes local changes at the surgical site and systemic changes in the body ^[1-2]. When the surgical trauma is greater, the traumatic stress response increases, including neuroendocrine reactions, cytokine changes, metabolic changes, and other possible biological responses [3-6]. The damage caused by different degrees of burns can lead to different degrees of systemic reactions. In this case, the hypothalamus, pituitary, and adrenal axes are excited, and corticosteroids are released in large quantities to maintain the stability of the body environment ^[7–8]. The results of this experiment also suggest that the amount of cortisol that is released differs based on the degrees of the burn; the level of corticosteroids released increases with the increasing burn severity.

The traumatic response of the body can further stimulate the systemic inflammatory response because of the stress experienced. Studies have shown that changes in inflammatory mediators, especially the release of large amounts of inflammatory mediators, can promote tumor progression by altering the tumor microenvironment ^[9]. An example of this is a massive release of TNF- α , which can eventually lead to the disruption of the body's homeostasis, changes in the tumor microenvironment, and the promotion of tumor growth. Studies have found that surgical trauma can cause sympathetic nervous system excitability throughout the neuroendocrine system, releasing catecholamines, which directly inhibit the function of immune cells (NK cells) and promote cytokine secretion by Th cells that indirectly inhibit cellular immune function, thereby promoting tumor cell growth and metastasis ^[10].

Another study has found that TNF can promote the expression of vascular endothelial cell surface adhesion molecules, thereby promoting the formation of tumor neovascularization ^[11]. Systemic blood redistribution during traumatic stress, including small blood vessel contraction, and paralysis can cause local tissue ischemia and hypoxia. The blood supply of tumor tissues can also be affected. Insufficient blood supply or ischemiareperfusion injury occurs in tumor tissues, while the hypoxic environment can upregulate HIF-1 and regulate the expression of VEGF, increasing VEGF levels in vivo. VEGF can also accelerate the growth of solid tumors while promoting tissue regeneration [11-12]. As an important protein in cell proliferation, proliferating cell nuclear antigen (PCNA), also known as cyclin, also undergoes significant changes during the systemic inflammatory response. The expression of PCNA is closely related to the proliferation of cells. The detection of the number of PCNA-positive cells in tumor tissues can reflect the proliferation activity of tumor tissues and is a good marker for evaluating the state of cell proliferation. PCNA is currently widely used in the diagnosis and treatment of tumors and during prognostic evaluation ^[13]. In this study, the expression of PCNA in the experimental groups was higher than that in the control group (P < 0.05). The expression of PCNA in the severe-burn group was higher than that in the mild-burn group (P < 0.05), indicating that traumatic stress can enhance the expression of PCNA in tumor cells and promote tumor proliferation. E-cadherin maintains cell morphology, cell movement, and adhesion. Vimentin maintains cell shape, cytoplasmic integrity, and cytoskeletal stability. Decreased expression of E-cadherin changes the cytoskeleton, degrades the basement membrane, enhances activity, and causes high tumor invasiveness^[12]. High expression of vimentin causes metastasis of tumor cells and can be used to evaluate the risk of metastasis. This study found that the expression of E-cadherin in tumor tissues gradually decreased with the increase in degree of scalding, but the expression of vimentin gradually increased as the degree of scalding increased. As the degree of scalding worsens, the stress response in rats increases, resulting in enhanced tumor invasion.

The study results indicate that different degrees of trauma lead to different degrees of the traumatic stress response and the resulting systemic inflammatory response accelerates tumor growth, through factors such as cell proliferation and vascular endothelial cytokines, and promotes changes to tumor cell morphology, movement, and activity. We speculate that with the increased stress response and the release of inflammatory factors, changes can occur in the tumor microenvironment and then activate the epithelial-mesenchymal transition of tumor cells, enhancing the movement capacity of tumor cells, which it turn may cause tumor cells to invade and metastasize. Tumor recurrence and metastasis are critical factors affecting survival after surgery. Thus, these issues deserve further study.

Conflicts of interest

The authors indicate no potential conflicts of interest.

References

- Man K, Ng KT, Lo CM, *et al.* Ischemia-reperfusion of small liver remnant promotes liver tumor growth and metastases-activation of cell invasion and migration pathways. Liver Transplant, 2007,13: 1669–1677.
- Frank T, Lanfranca MP, Zou W. The role of tumor microenvironment in cancer immunotherapy. Adv Exp Med Biol, 2017,1036: 51–64.
- Laconi E. The evolving concept of tumor microenvironments. Bioessays, 2007, 29: 738–744.
- 4. Hewala TI, Abd E1-Moneim NA, Ebied SA, et al. Diagnostic and prognostic value of serum nitric oxide,tumor necrosis factoralpha,basic fibroblast growth factor and copper as angiogenie markers in premenopausal breast cancer patients:a case-control

study. Br J Biomed Sci, 2010, 67: 167-176.

- Gillespie DL, Flynn JR, Ragel BT, *et al*.Silencing of HIF-I alpha by RNA interference in human glioma cells in vitro and in vivo. Methods Mol Biol,2009,487: 283–301.
- Neeman E, Ben-Eliyahu S. Surgery and stress promote cancer metastasis:new outlooks on perioperative mediating mechanisms and immune involvement. Brain Behav Immun, 2013, 30: S32–40.
- Liu KS, Fang WM, Sun HE, et al. Roles of endoplasmic reticulum stress and apoptosis signaling pathways in gynecologic tumor cells: A systematic review. Oncol Transl Med, 2017, 3: 131–135.
- Melnikova VO, Bar-Eli M. Inflammation and melanoma metastasis. Pigment Cell Melanoma Res, 2009, 22: 257–267.
- Tai LH, de Soaza CT, Belanger S, et al. Preventing postoperative metastatic disease by inhibiting surgery-induced dysfunction in natural killer cells. Cancer Res, 2013, 73: 97–107.

- Allam A, Ei-Guindi M, Konsowa H, et al. Expression of vascular endothelial growth factor A in liver tissues of infants with biliary atresia. Clin Exp Hepatol, 2019, 5: 308–316.
- Daleprane JB, SchmidT, Dehne N, *et al*. Suppression of hypoxia-inducible factor-1α contributes to the antiangiogenic activity of redpropolis polyphenols in human endothelial cells. J Nutr, 2012, 142: 441–447.
- Gao D, Vahdat LT, Wong S, *et al.* Microenvironment regulation of epithelial-mesenchymal transitions in cancer. Cancer Res, 2012, 72 : 4883–4889.
- Wee A. Fine needle aspiration biopsy of hepatocellular carcinoma and hepatocellular nodular lesions:role,controversies and approach to diagnosis. Cytopathology, 2011, 22: 287–305.

DOI 10.1007/s10330-019-0385-5

Cite this article as: Cao WG, Qiu BA. Experimental study on the relationship between traumatic stress and tumor growth, proliferation, and metastasis. Oncol Transl Med, 2020, 6: 52–56.

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Prognostic factors for pN2 non-small cell lung cancer: a comprehensive evidence from 73 studies involving 23,772 patients*

Shuo Li, Yanlin Feng, Chunzi Liang, Jiancheng Tu (🖂)

Department & Program of Clinical Laboratory Medicine, Center for Gene Diagnosis, Zhongnan Hospital of Wuhan University, Wuhan 430071, China

Abstract	Obojective Non-small-cell lung cancer (NSCLC) is a common malignancy. pN2 NSCLC, with pathologically
/ boliace	confirmed ipsilateral mediastinal/subcarinal nodes metastasis, has been known as a very heterogeneous
	subgroup in terms of its anatomical, biological and patient characteristics. Prognostic factors based on
	patient characteristics were not well determined yet in this subgroup, and there is currently no standard
	treatment recommendation for these heterogeneous pN2 subjects. Apparent disagreements and
	inconsistency exist in study reports concerning the prognostic significance of certain factors in pN2 NSCLC, especially regarding to the issue about whether skip N2 metastasis benefit from surgery.
	Methods We therefore performed this comprehensive summary of the published literatures to draw a
	more precise and less uncertain conclusion. After a comprehensive literature search, a total of 73 studies
	involving 23,773 subjects were included according to eligibility criteria.
	Results As expected, most of the investigated factors, such as old age, male, advanced pathological
	T stage, advanced clinical N stage, multiple N2 stations, extended surgical resection (pneumonectomy),
	and incomplete resection, but not post-operation treatment (eg. chemotherapy and radiotherapy) were
	significantly associated with poor survival. However, skip N2 metastasis was favourable prognostic factors
	in operable pN2 NSCLC subjects. Other factors (histological type and primary tumour side) were neutral in
	terms of association with overall survival. We highlighted a number of important prognostic factors for pN2
	NSCLC patients. Particularly, patients with skip N2 disease benefit from surgery.
Received: 16 January 2020 Revised: 19 March 2020	Conclusion Our findings could be used as reference information for decision-making in clinical practice and future study design.
Accepted: 9 April 2020	Key words: non-small cell lung cancer; meta-analysis; prognostic factors; overall survival

Annually, more than one million deaths are attributed to lung cancer, the most common malignancy worldwide ^[1]. Non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC) accounts for 80% of lung cancer cases. pN2 NSCLC, with pathologically confirmed ipsilateral mediastinal/subcarinal node metastases, is a heterogeneous subgroup in terms of its anatomical, biological, and patient characteristics ^[2]. Prognostic factors based on patient characteristics are not yet well-characterized in this subgroup. Furthermore, there was no major improvement regarding N descriptors in the lung cancer tumor node metastasis (TNM) stage classification system until 2017 in the 8th edition by AJCC/UICC ^[3], where not only metastatic lymph node location but also the numbers of involved nodes were considered. Treatment options have varied from surgery alone to surgery in combination with adjuvant and/or neo-adjuvant therapies ^[4–6]; however, there is currently no standard treatment recommendation for these heterogeneous pN2 subjects. Consequently, pN2 patient survival outcomes vary to a large extent and the reported 5-year overall survival rate ranges from 10 to 40% ^[3, 7].

To improve the prognosis of patients with pN2 disease, several clinical trials have evaluated the effectiveness of different treatment modalities, such

© 2020 Huazhong University of Science and Technology

Correspondence to: Jiancheng Tu. Email: jianchengtu@whu.edu.cn

^{*} Supported by grants from the National Basic Research Program of China (973 Program; No. 2012CB720605) and the Zhongnan Hospital of Wuhan University Science, Technology and Innovation Seed Fund (No. znpy2016046).

surgery and with or without pre-/post-operative adjuvant therapies. However, the results achieved limited success ^[8-10]. Although recently developed techniques, including video-assisted thoracoscopic surgery for lobectomy and lymphadenectomy, have been used and assessed in clinical practice, their actual impacts on prognosis, especially long-term outcomes, remain controversial ^[11-12]. Therefore, determining prognostic factors continues to be of utmost importance for the clinical management of pN2 NSCLC.

To address this point, numerous retrospective or prospective studies have repeatedly reported certain clinicopathological features as independent prognostic factors, such as age, gender, histology type, primary tumor side/location/size, N2 stations, and skip N2 metastasis. In addition, several studies revealed that the surgery and degree of resection, as well as post-operative adjuvant therapy, were associated with long-term outcomes (see our included studies). However, apparent disagreements and inconsistencies concerning the prognostic significance of certain factors in pN2 NSCLC exist in these reports. For example, although many studies indicated that multiple N2 station involvement independently predicted worse prognosis compared with a single N2 station, others reported that no significant difference was found between them.

Considering the aforementioned discrepancies among prior studies, a comprehensive summary of the published literature is essential to reach a more precise and certain conclusion. A meta-analysis based on pooled data from single studies is one of the best methods to provide high level evidence to be integrated into clinical guidelines ^[13]. Herein, with a quantitative synopsis of studies published in the last few decades, we performed a meta-analysis to examine the prognostic significance of reported factors in pN2 NSCLC patients. Our report may provide clues and references for optimal clinical management of this specific subgroup, as well as guidance for future research designs.

Materials and methods

Literature search and study selection

A systematic literature search of the PubMed, EMBASE, and Cochrane Library databases up to March 2019 was conducted. For each database, all possible combinations of the following search terms were used: "non-small cell lung cancer", "NSCLC", "N2 disease", "lymph node", and "survival". The publication language was limited to English. Reference lists of the included studies, as well as relevant systematic reviews, were checked manually to identify additional related studies. We collected published studies assessing the prognostic value of clinicopathological features and treatment elements in patients with pN2 NSCLC. All of the included subjects were pathologically proven to have N2 metastases by means of preoperative mediastinoscopy, lymph node biopsy, or mediastinal lymph node dissection at the time of resection. Overall survival (OS) was the only endpoint considered. Prognostic factors of interest could be any of those reported in prior studies; however, we only included those factors with reported or calculable hazard ratios (HRs) and corresponding 95% confidence intervals (CIs) obtained by multivariate analysis. Definitions of these factors were in accordance with those described in the original studies. Studies containing relevant data with the following exclusion criteria were considered eligible: (1) Letters, reviews, casereports, conference abstracts; (2) Studies that discussed the relationship between clinicopathological features or treatment strategies and OS in patients with NSCLC not proven to be pN2 disease; and (3) Articles in which multivariate HR values for OS were not reported and could not be calculated using other information. A systematic literature search of the PubMed, EMBASE, and Cochrane Library databases up to March 2019 was conducted. For each database, all possible combinations of the following search terms were used: "non-small cell lung cancer", "NSCLC", "N2 disease", "lymph node", and "survival". The publication language was limited to English. Reference lists of the included studies, as well as relevant systematic reviews, were checked manually to identify additional related studies. We collected published studies assessing the prognostic value of clinicopathological features and treatment elements in patients with pN2 NSCLC. All of the included subjects were pathologically proven to have N2 metastases by means of preoperative mediastinoscopy, lymph node biopsy, or mediastinal lymph node dissection at the time of resection. Overall survival (OS) was the only endpoint considered. Prognostic factors of interest could be any of those reported in prior studies; however, we only included those factors with reported or calculable hazard ratios (HRs) and corresponding 95% confidence intervals (CIs) obtained by multivariate analysis. Definitions of these factors were in accordance with those described in the original studies. Studies containing relevant data with the following exclusion criteria were considered eligible: (1) Letters, reviews, case-reports, conference abstracts; (2) Studies that discussed the relationship between clinicopathological features or treatment strategies and OS in patients with NSCLC not proven to be pN2 disease; and (3) Articles in which multivariate HR values for OS were not reported and could not be calculated using other information.

Statistical analyses

For prognostic factors, HR point estimates and 95% CIs were extracted. The Cochran Q test and I2 statistic were used to evaluate between-study heterogeneity

and as guidance for model selection for meta-analytic pooling. Statistical heterogeneity was defined as a Cochran Q test P < 0.05 or I2 statistic > 50% ^[14]. In the presence of statistical heterogeneity, a random-effects model was used; otherwise, we used a fixed-effects model for meta-analysis ^[15]. For pooled analysis with statistical heterogeneity, we either performed a sensitivity analysis by removal of individual studies to test stability of the results with newly recalculated pooled HRs, or conducted a meta-regression with publication year, sample size, and country (non-Asian or Asian, represented in the model by 0 and 1, respectively) as covariates to investigate possible explanations for heterogeneity. Egger's linear regression test and funnel plots were used for evaluating publication bias^[16]. When publication bias was suspected (an asymmetry funnel plot or Egger's test P < 0.05), a trimand-fill analysis was performed to further investigate publication bias and result stability [17]. Pooled estimates with 95% CIs not covering "1" were considered statistically significant. All meta-analyses were performed using R version 3.4.3, which was also used for result visualization. Reporting was according to the PRISMA guidelines.

Results

Characteristics of included studies

The scheme used for the literature search and study selection is shown in Fig. 1. Two authors selected full-text articles independently after a comprehensive review of potentially relevant citations. Finally, 73 studies with 23,772 patients were considered eligible for subsequent analyses (Table 1). Except for three very large studies (two based on the National Cancer database ^[18–19] and one based on the SEER database ^[20]) that included thousands of

Table 1 Basic information of included studies

Authors	Year	Country	pN2 patients	Male	Mean or Median Age (y)
Nakanishi	1997	Japan	53	33	66
Tanaka	1997	Japan	155	111	60.8
Suzuki	1999	Japan	242	140	63
Andre	2000	France	686	606	61
Bueno	2000	USA	103	59	59
Fukuse	2000	Japan	76	52	62.3
Ichinose	2001	Japan	406	291	62.4
Tomita	2003	Japan	60	42	63.9
Ueda	2003	Japan	147	102	NA
Inoue	2004	Japan	154	99	62
Tanaka	2004	Japan	99	64	62.2
Casali	2005	Italy	183	153	64
Martin	2005	USA	353	208	63
Port	2005	USA	78	39	64
Takenaka	2005	Japan	118	80	62
Benoit	2006	France	142	NA	NA

lwasaki	2006	Japan	142	94	NA
Ohta	2006	Japan	94	52	65.5
Sakao	2006	Japan	53	38	63
Cerfolio	2008	USA	148	89	66
Lee	2008	Korea	358	283	61
Matsuguma	2008	Japan	91	50	NA
Misthos	2008	Greece	302	240	62
Decaluwe	2009	Belgium	92	68	64
Mohamed	2009	Egypt	78	58	NA
Ratto	2009	Italy	277	229	NA
Zou	2009	China	183	129	NA
Kim	2010	Korea	217	170	60.5
Ма	2010	China	173	130	NA
Sakao	2010	Japan	106	57	61
Scotti	2010	Italy	175	145	NA
Dai	2011	China	221	160	60
Fontaine	2011	UK	146	69	66
Meacci	2011	Italy	40	36	58.7
Nakagiri	2011	Japan	121	79	65
Sakao	2011	Japan	45	22	61
Zheng	2011	China	720	515	57
Amini	2012	USA	61	27	61
Baba	2012	Japan	46	35	68
Funakoshi	2012	Japan	103	55	62.7
Ito	2012	Japan	40	12	65
Hishida	2013	Japan	97	74	66
Shah	2013	USA	55	35	62
Sonobe	2013	Japan	496	325	NA
Yan	2013	China	115	81	62
Zheng	2013	China	180	124	57.7
Askoxylakis	2014	Germany	71	48	59
Ichinose	2014	Japan	67	43	65
Kim	2014	Korea	129	88	62.1
Lee	2014	Korea	355	275	60
Legras	2014	France	871	712	61.2
Lim	2014	Korea	104	86	61
Tsitsias	2014	UK	68	33	66
Wang	2014	China	263	168	NA
Cao	2015	China	208	129	59.4
Fu	2015	China	204	143	58
Hsieh	2015	Taiwan	108	56	60.2
Kawasaki	2015	Japan	121	81	66.6
Lee	2015	Korea	105	79	62
Mikell	2015	USA	2115	991	64
Robinson	2015	USA	4483	2094	NA
Uehara	2015	Japan	287	169	62
Feng	2015	China	357	209	NA
Yang	2015	USA	111	70	62
Yoo	2015	Korea	250	145	59
Garelli	2016	France	982	706	61
Kim	2016	Korea	574	444	58.8
Spaggiari	2016	Italy	141	104	63
Tamura	2016	Japan	182	127	64.6
Guerrera	2017	Italy	279	168	63
Wang	2017	China	112	77	NA
Kou	2018	China	2949	1457	NA
Xu	2018	China	246	175	59



Fig. 1 Flow diagram of the meta-analysis

Subgroup	HR		HR 95	5% CI	P value
Age > 60	1.40			1.23-1.61	< 0.01
Age > 65	1.28		⊢ ♦–1	1.07-1.53	0.83
Age + 1 year	1.02	•	•	1.01-1.02	< 0.01
Male	1.23		H	1.14-1.32	0.04
pT 2-4 vs.1	1.33		⊢+	1.15-1.54	0.20
pT 3-4 vs 1	1.49		H	1.38-1.61	0.05
pT + 1 level	1.18		н	1.11-1.25	0.09
cN2 positive	1.60		⊢ ♦−−1	1.30-1.97	< 0.01
Multiple N2 station	1.53		H+H	1.36-1.69	< 0.01
non-Skip N2	0.76	⊢✦⊣		0.68-0.85	0.07
Squamous carcinoma	0.96	⊢ →		0.69-1.35	< 0.01
Adenocarcinoma	1.08	+	→ 1	0.91-1.28	< 0.01
Pneumonectomy	1.52		H+H	1.32-1.75	< 0.01
Incomplete resection	1.91		⊢ ♦–1	1.67-2.18	0.21
no-POCT	0.62	⊢ ♦–-1		0.52-0.74	< 0.01
no-POCT	0.83	⊢+→		0.73-0.95	< 0.01
no-POT	0.65	⊢		0.58-0.74	0.93
Right side tumor	1.00	H		0.82-1.22	0.73
	0.	50 1.0	00 2.00		

Fig. 2 Meta-analytical pooled results of investigated factors and their prognostic value. The vertical line with a value of "1" represents the risk boundary. For each factor, a black dot equals the HR value and the length of the colored line equals the 95% CI. A poor prognosis factor was defined as its HR value together with the corresponding 95% CI located outside of the risk boundary. pT, pathological T stage; cN, clinical N stage; POCT, postoperative chemotherapy; PORT, postoperative radiotherapy; POT, postoperative treatment; HR, hazard ratio; CI, confidence interval

patients, all other eligible studies were retrospective cohort studies with sample sizes less than 1000. Basic information of these included studies is provided in Table 1.

Pooled analysis

Results of the meta-analytical pooled analysis are summarized in Fig. 2.

Among demographic factors, age \geq 60 (HR = 1.40, 95%)

CI = 1.23–1.61), age \geq 65 (HR = 1.28, 95% CI = 1.07–1.53), 1 year increment in age (HR = 1.02, 95% CI = 1.01–1.02), and male (HR = 1.23, 95% CI = 1.14–1.32) were all negative prognostic factors for OS.

Among clinicopathologic factors, advanced pathologic T stage (pT2-4 *vs.* 1: HR = 1.33, 95% CI = 1.15–1.54; pT3–4 *vs.* 1–2: HR = 1.49, 95% CI = 1.38–1.61; and 1 level increment: HR = 1.18, 95% CI = 1.11–1.25), positive clinical N2 disease (cN2 vs. cN0–1: HR = 1.60, 95% CI = 1.30–1.97), and multiple N2 station involvement (HR = 1.53, 95% CI = 1.36–1.69) were prognostic factors significantly associated with poor survival. Interestingly, the presence of skip N2 metastasis was a significant protective prognostic factor in the operable pN2 NSCLC group (HR = 0.76, 95% CI = 0.68–0.85). In contrast, there was no significance regarding histological type of tumor (squamous vs. non-squamous carcinoma: HR = 0.96, 95% CI = 0.69–1.35; and adenocarcinoma vs. non-adenocarcinoma: HR = 1.08, 95% CI = 0.91–1.28).

For surgical treatment, both, extended operation type and incomplete resection, were negatively associated with OS (pneumonectomy vs. lobectomy: HR = 1.52, 95% CI = 1.32–1.75; R1 + R2 vs. R0: HR = 1.91, 95% CI = 1.67–2.18, respectively).

Post-operative treatment was associated with improved OS (post-operative radiotherapy (PORT) vs. no-PORT: HR = 0.83, 95% CI = 0.73–0.95; post-operative chemotherapy (POCT) vs. no-POCT: HR = 0.62, 95% CI = 0.52–0.74; and post-operative adjuvant treatment (POT) vs. no-POT: HR = 0.65, 95% CI = 0.58–0.74).

Heterogeneity

Statistical heterogeneity was detected in the metaanalyses for comparisons concerning age (cut-off line 60 and 1 year increment), gender, clinical N2 disease, operation type, single/multiple N2 stations, histological type, and post-operative treatment (PORT and POCT). As shown in Fig. 3, none of the pooled effects changed significantly after adjustment for influential studies. According to results of the meta-regression with country (Asian or non-Asian), sample size, and year of publication as covariates, country was a possible source of heterogeneity for analysis on age ≥ 60 vs. age < 60 (P = 0.01). Varying sample sizes might have contributed to the heterogeneity found for the analysis concerning clinical N2 disease (P = 0.042), and country and sample size could be sources of heterogeneity for analyses on single vs. multiple N2 stations (P = 0.007 and 0.0002, respectively). Furthermore, year of publication was a possible explanation for the heterogeneity found in metaanalyses on POCT vs. non-POCT (P = 0.005) and PORT vs. non-PORT (P = 0.02). The meta-regression results for other analyses were all non-significant.



Fig. 3 Pooled effects after adjusting for influential individual studies. POCT, postoperative chemotherapy; PORT, postoperative radiotherapy; POT, postoperative treatment



Fig. 4 Adjusted publication bias with the trim-and-fill method regarding several prognosis factors. T, pathological T stage; R, resection completeness

Publication bias

Publication bias was suspected for comparisons regarding pathological T stage (T2-4 vs. T1, P = 0.037),

operation type (P = 0.025), and surgical completeness (P = 0.018). Results before and after adjustment by the trim-and-fill method are shown in Fig. 4. Funnel plots for each comparison are provided in Supplementary Data 4.

Discussion

Abundant literature focusing on the prognosis factors of pN2 NSCLC have been published; however, there has been a lack of definitive consensus among these researchers. pN2 NSCLC remains a contested issue due to apparent heterogeneity regarding its anatomical, biological, and patient characteristics. This has resulted in problematic prognosis and difficult treatment decisions. In addition to studies indicating a possible correlation between demographic characteristics (such as age, gender, and smoking history) and outcomes, certain studies showed that the outcomes of patients with pN2 NSCLC could be further influenced by tumor parameters (e.g., size, side, location, and histology type) and N2 patterns (single/ multiple N2 station involvement, skip N2 metastasis, and lymphadenopathy). However, in terms of the prognostic significance of these clinicopathological factors, varying opinions are held by different investigators, based on their own experience and study results. Thus, to end this chaos and find new clues for further investigation, a comprehensive synopsis of currently available data is one of the best methods to reach a relatively decisive conclusion. To the best of our knowledge, this meta-analysis, which comprehensively summarized all potential prognosis factors reported previously by applying standardized statistical methods, is the first contribution focusing on the pN2 NSCLC subgroup.

In the present study, dozens of important clinical, pathological, and treatment factors were included in the meta-analysis to assess the pN2 NSCLC patients. Notably, we applied a stringent filter for including eligible studies; only those factors with reported HRs and corresponding 95% CIs obtained from multivariate analyses were considered. According to our results, old age, male gender, advanced pathological T stage, positive clinical N2 disease, multiple positive N2 stations, extended surgery, and incomplete resection were negative prognostic factors, while post-operative treatments, including radiotherapy, chemotherapy, or bimodality therapy, improved the overall survival.

Skip N2 metastasis accounts for one third of overall cases of pN2 NSCLC ^[21], and is the most debated factor regarding whether skip N2 metastasis benefit from surgery. Our pooled evidence indicated that skip N2 metastasis was a favourable prognostic factor in operable pN2 NSCLC subjects, though the reasons for that remain unknown. Li *et al* reported that there was no difference



Fig. 5 Hypothetical prognostic model of investigated and latent factors, and their plausible associations with survival outcome

in terms of well-identified genetic alterations, but a significantly lower incidence of lymphovascular invasion was observed in pN2 NSCLC tumors with skip N2 compared to non-skip N2 cases ^[21].

Towards better interpretation of our results, we propose a hypothetical prognosis model (Fig. 5). Several latent factors are included in this model. Each directed edge between two factor nodes indicates a hypothetical causal relationship, which can be translated as "the source factor cause, or increase the possibility of the target factor". For example, according to this model, older people naturally have a shorter remaining life-span, and old age also precludes post-operative treatments, increasing the possibility of residual disease, that is a causal factor of disease recurrence or progression and results in poor survival. This model provides an overview of the potential causal relationships among the factors and the outcome. However, because data from observational studies form the basis of our study, our findings and hypotheses embedded in the prognostic model should be treated with caution and be further verified in well-designed clinical trials. Nevertheless, we suggest that prognostic factors determined as significant in the present study should be taken into consideration in further relevant studies, especially for research design and data analysis. In addition, the hypothetical relations proposed in our prognostic model incorporating latent factors may be a good starting points for subsequent confirmatory studies.

There are several limitations of the present study. Firstly, except for the prognostic factors investigated above, the biological and genetic backgrounds of individuals with pN2 NSCLC will largely affect outcomes and should be taken into account. Consistent with this, several studies found that lower PD-L1 expression and increased tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes predicted good prognosis in pN2 NSCLC^[22–24], while mutation of the epidermal growth factor receptor gene and p16 gene deletion shortened OS in this group^[25–26].

Secondly, statistically significant heterogeneity was detected in the meta-analysis of certain comparisons. Adjustment for influential individual studies, which were identified by a sensitivity analysis, did not change many of the pooled effects, indicating these studies were not important sources of heterogeneity. In contrast, meta-regression analyses indicated that country, year of publication, and sample size were possible sources of heterogeneity. In addition, we should be aware that, in each study, different combinations of factors were adopted for the Cox model (i.e., the statistical model used to calculate multivariate HRs and 95% CIs) and this difference may be an important source of heterogeneity. For example, whether including a certain factor into the Cox model for a given dataset will influence, to some degree, the final results. Nevertheless, the use of heterogeneous Cox models in different studies is quite common, and may inevitably introduce heterogeneity into meta-analyses.

Lastly, another important limitation of our study is publication bias. Although we cannot exclude the possibility that the detected publication bias is a consequence of selective reporting, we think it might be better to treat this publication bias as a reflection of the true effect. Unlike a meta-analysis of interventions, the present study focused on the association between certain factors and OS, and these factors were not involved with any artificial interests (i.e., the main cause of intended selective reporting). Therefore, the risk that our results were influenced by artificial selective reporting is relatively low. On the other hand, if true associations do exist, it is possible that a large proportion of studies reported results consistent enough to cause asymmetry of the funnel plot. Whether the suspected publication bias in our study is a genuine or false finding needs to be confirmed in further studies.

To summarize, our results support that the following factors are important prognostic factors for pN2 NSCLC: age, gender, pathological T stage, clinical N2 disease, number of involved N2 stations, skip N2 disease, operation type, completeness of surgery, and postoperative treatments. Our findings could be used as reference information for clinical decision-making and as guidance for the design of future studies.

Acknowledgments

We thank the DSC (Wuhan) Scientific Co.Ltd. for consulting services on data management, statistical

analysis, and scientific writing. We thank Pr. Conghua Xie and Pr. Ye Tian for manuscript consulting and improving.

Conflicts of interest

The authors indicated no potential conflicts of interest.

References

- Ferlay J, Soerjomataram I, Dikshit R, et al. Cancer incidence and mortality worldwide: Sources, methods and major patterns in GLOBOCAN 2012. Int J Cancer, 2015, 136: E359–386.
- Shien K, Toyooka S. Role of surgery in N2 NSCLC: pros. Jpn J Clin Oncol, 2016, 46: 1168–1173.
- Detterbeck FC, Boffa DJ, Kim AW, et al. The Eighth Edition Lung Cancer Stage Classification. Chest, 2017, 151: 193–203.
- Vansteenkiste J, Betticher D, Eberhardt W, et al. Randomized controlled trial of resection versus radiotherapy after induction chemotherapy in stage IIIA-N2 non-small-cell lung cancer. J Thorac Oncol, 2007, 2: 684–685.
- Chen D, Wang H, Song X, et al. Preoperative radiation may improve the outcomes of resectable IIIA/N2 non-small-cell lung cancer patients: A propensity score matching-based analysis from surveillance, epidemiology, and end results database. Cancer Med, 2018, 7: 4354–4360.
- Jeremić B, Casas F, Dubinsky P, *et al.* Surgery for stage IIIA nonsmall-cell lung cancer: lack of predictive and prognostic factors identifying any subgroup of patients benefiting from it. Clin Lung Cancer, 2016, 17: 107–112.
- van Meerbeeck JP, Surmont VFM. Stage IIIA-N2 NSCLC: a review of its treatment approaches and future developments. Lung Cancer, 2009, 65: 257–267.
- Glimelius B, Bergh J, Brandt L, et al. The Swedish Council on Technology Assessment in Health Care (SBU) systematic overview of chemotherapy effects in some major tumour types – Summary and conclusions. Acta Oncol, 2001, 40: 135–154.
- Glimelius B, Grönberg H, Järhult J, et al. A systematic overview of radiation therapy effects in rectal cancer. Acta Oncol, 2003, 42: 476–492.
- Eberhardt WE, Gauler TC, Lepechoux C, et al. 10-year longterm survival (LTS) of induction chemotherapy with three cycles cisplatin/paclitaxel followed by concurrent chemoradiation cisplatin/ etoposide/45 Gy (1.5 Gy bid) plus surgery in locally advanced non-small-cell lung cancer (NSCLC)-a multicenter phase-II trial (CISTAXOL). Lung Cancer, 2013, 82: 83–89.
- Zhou W, Chen X, Zhang H, et al. Video-assisted thoracic surgery lobectomy for unexpected pathologic N2 non-small cell lung cancer. Thorac Cancer, 2013, 4: 287–294.
- Marty-Ané CH, Canaud L, Solovei L, et al. Video-assisted thoracoscopic lobectomy: An unavoidable trend? A retrospective single-institution series of 410 cases. Interact Cardiovasc Thorac Surg, 2013, 17: 36–43.

- Atkins D, Eccles M, Flottorp S, *et al.* Systems for grading the quality of evidence and the strength of recommendations I: critical appraisal of existing approaches The GRADE Working Group. BMC Health Serv Res, 2004, 4: 38.
- Higgins JPT and Thompson SG. Quantifying heterogeneity in a metaanalysis. Stat Med, 2002, 21: 1539–1558.
- Fidler V and Nagelkerke N. The Mantel-Haenszel procedure revisited: models and generalizations. PLoS One, 2013, 8: 1–4.
- Egger M, Smith GD, Schneider M, et al. Bias in meta-analysis detected by a simple, graphical test. BMJ, 1997, 315: 629–634.
- Carpenter CJ. A trim and fill examination of the extent of publication bias in communication research. Commun Methods Meas, 2012, 6: 41–55.
- Mikell JL, Gillespie TW, Hall WA, et al. Postoperative radiotherapy is associated with better survival in non-small cell lung cancer with involved N2 lymph nodes: results of an analysis of the national cancer data base. J Thorac Oncol, 2015, 10: 462–471.
- Robinson CG, Patel AP, Bradley JD, et al. Postoperative radiotherapy for pathologic N2 non-small-cell lung cancer treated with adjuvant chemotherapy: a review of the national cancer data base. J Clin Oncol, 2015, 33: 870–876.
- Kou P, Wang H, Lin J, *et al.* Male patients with resected IIIA-N2 nonsmall-cell lung cancer may benefit from postoperative radiotherapy: a population-based survival analysis. Futur Oncol, 2018, 14: 2371– 2381.
- Li H, Hu H, Wang R, *et al.* Lung adenocarcinoma. Are skip N2 metastases different from non-skip? J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg, 2015, 150: 790–795.
- Ameratunga M, Asadi K, Lin X, *et al.* PD-L1 and Tumor infiltrating lymphocytes as prognostic markers in resected NSCLC. PLoS One, 2016, 11: e0153954.
- Keller MD, Neppl C, Irmak Y, *et al.* Adverse prognostic value of PD-L1 expression in primary resected pulmonary squamous cell carcinomas and paired mediastinal lymph node metastases. Mod Pathol, 2018, 31: 101–110.
- Feng W, Li Y, Shen L, *et al.* Prognostic value of tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes for patients with completely resected stage IIIA(N2) nonsmall cell lung cancer. Oncotarget, 2016, 7: 7227–7240.
- Xiong L, Li R, Sun J, *et al.* Erlotinib as neoadjuvant therapy in stage IIIA (N2) EGFR mutation-positive non-small cell lung cancer: a prospective, single-arm, phase II Study. Oncologist, 2019, 24: 157– e64.
- Schneider F, Derrick V, Davison JM, *et al.* Morphological and molecular approach to synchronous non-small cell lung carcinomas: Impact on staging. Mod Pathol, 2016, 29: 735–742.

DOI 10.1007/s10330-020-0403-3

Cite this article as: Li S, Feng YL, Liang CZ, et al. Prognostic factors for pN2 non-small cell lung cancer: a comprehensive evidence from 73 studies involving 23,772 patients. Oncol Transl Med, 2020, 6: 57–63.

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Analysis of the relationship between deep venous catheter-related infection and post-operative complications in patients receiving minimally invasive esophagectomy

Xin Huang¹, Xin Xu², Zhanfa Sun², Jing Chen³, Hong Fang¹ (\boxtimes)

¹ Department of Burns and Plastic Surgery, Qingdao Municipal Hospital, Qingdao 266011, China

² Department of Cardiothoracic Surgery, Qingdao Municipal Hospital, Qingdao 266011, China

³ Second Department of General Surgery, Qingdao Municipal Hospital, Qingdao 266011, China

Abstract	Objective The aim of the study was to evaluate catheter-related infection rate (CRIR) for patients receiving minimally invasive esophagectomy (MIE), to identify the optimal catheterization approach and
	relationship between CRIR and post-operative complications.
	Methods In total, 168 patients with esophageal carcinoma and undergoing MIE combined with pre-
	operative deep venous catheterization (DVC) were analyzed in our institution (Qingdao Municipal Hospital,
	China), from 2014 to 2018. After completing DVC, catheter-tips together with intraductal venous blood
	samples were sent to the microbiology lab for bacterial strain culture. CRIR was statistically evaluated for
	the following clinical variables: gender, age, smoking status, drinking status, past history, tumor location,
	histologic grade, pathological T, N, and M category, anastomotic location, anastomotic leakage, anastomotic
	stricture, chylothorax, pneumonia, recurrent laryngeal nerve (RLN) injury, reflux esophagitis, catheterization
	site, and catheter-locking days.
	Results Among the 144 patients recruited in our study, 105 catheters were inserted into the jugular vein
	and 39 catheters into the subclavian vein. The median age of these patients was 63 years (range: 42–79 years), and the median catheter-locking period was seven days (range: 4–21 days). Four catheters were
	identified with three types of strain colonizations, including Staphylococcus epidermidis, Staphylococcus
	aureus and Blastomyces albicans. Statistical data showed that patients diagnosed with catheter-related
	infection were likely to incur anastomotic leakage (66.67%, $P < 0.001$) and pneumonia (27.27%, $P < 0.001$);
	features such as tumors located in the upper esophagus (13.6%, $P = 0.003$), and over seven catheter-
	locking days (10.00%, <i>P</i> < 0.001) were attributed to a high CRIR.
	Conclusion Although both jugular and subclavian veins can be catheterized for patients with MIE, DVC
	is associated with more than seven catheter-locking days and upper esophagectomy, due to high CRIR.
Received: 28 August 2019	Furthermore, catheter-related infection is related to anastomotic leakage and pneumonia.
Revised: 8 March 2020	Key words: deep venous catheterization (DVC); catheter-related infection (CRI); minimally invasive
Accepted: 2 April 2020	esophagectomy (MIE); complications

Deep venous catheterization (DVC) is a dependable and convenient approach for medical staff to perform safety infusion, anti-shock, and surveillance procedures. The common sites of insertion include the femoral, jugular and subclavian veins ^[1–2]. Despite remarkable advantages, the drawbacks of this technique cannot be ignored. Catheter-related bloodstream infection (CRBSI) is one of the most common complications of DVC, and often results in prolonged hospitalization, increasing costs, and even a high risk of mortality ^[3]. With the popularization of Enhanced Recovery After Surgery (ERAS), many scholars recommended that reducing catheter-days and selecting a suitable insertion site can alleviate the complications of DVC ^[4–5]. However, there

Correspondence to: Hong Fang. Email: 382396169@qq.com

^{© 2020} Huazhong University of Science and Technology

is limited research attention regarding catheter-related infection rates (CRIR) in patients undergoing minimally invasive esophagectomy (MIE).

Therefore, we conducted the present study to evaluate CRIR in different insertion sites, in order to identify the relationship between CRIR, post-operative complications and eligible local insertion sites for patients with MIE.

Materials and methods

Initially, 168 cases from 2014 to 2018 treated in the Department of Cardiothoracic Surgery of our institution (Qingdao Municipal Hospital, China) were screened, and all underwent MIS and pre-operative DVC. To minimize confusion, we designed a brief methodology to confirm the type of catheter-related infection, by identifying strain colonization of the catheter-tip and intra-catheter blood. Furthermore, some patients not meeting the criteria were excluded.

Exclusion criteria

Some necessary exclusion criteria were applied in order to streamline and enforce the research. The details were as follows: (1) Patients owing to multiple catheters during hospital stay; (2) Occurrence of unexpected exfoliation of catheter; (3) Catheter-based mechanical complications (e.g. artery injury, local hematoma and pneumothorax), and deep-vein thrombosis.

Process of catheterization and identification of strains

Under the full shield of sterilization, including surgical hand antisepsis, disposable surgical long-sleeved gowns, sterile gloves, caps, and masks for manipulators, as well as sterile drapes, antiseptics and dressings for patients, catheterization was completed using the Seldinger technique ^[6]. In addition, catheters were removed based on the nutritional status and emergence of post-operative complications. Given that early enteral nutrition support was beneficial to improve the patient's condition and conserve medical expenses, catheters were removed when normal oral feeding had resumed.

Catheter-tips, together with intraductal venous blood, were sent to the microbiology lab for bacterial strain culture. Any type of bacterium or fungus confirmed by the clinical laboratory was recorded.

Statistical analysis

After data collection, the relevant variables were categorized and statistical differences among categorical variables were analyzed using Pearson's chi-square test. A two-sided *P* value less than 0.01 was considered statistically significant. All statistical analyses were performed using SPSS version 19.0.

Results

A total of 144 catheter samples were obtained for our study. In total, 105 catheters were inserted into the jugular vein and 39 catheters into the subclavian vein. For all patients (115 males and 29 females) receiving catheterizations, the median age was 63 years (range: 42–79 years), and the median catheter-locking days was seven (range: 4-21 days). Four catheters were confirmed to possess three types of strain colonization, including Staphylococcus epidermidis, Staphylococcus aureus and Blastomyces Albicans, which were identified in the tip of the catheters or intra-catheters. The detailed relationship between catheter-tip infections and postoperative complications for all patients is listed in Table 1. The statistical analysis revealed that patients diagnosed with catheter-related infection were likely to experience anastomotic leakage (66.67%, P < 0.001), pneumonia (27.27%, P < 0.001), features such as tumors located in the upper esophagus (13.6%, P = 0.003), and over seven catheter-locking days (10.00%, P < 0.001), which were attributed to a high CRIR.

Discussion

With the popularization of the DVC technique, perioperative fluid infusion and central venous pressure monitoring has become simple and reliable ^[2, 7]. Most surgeons and anesthetists consider the subclavian vein as a primary insertion site, because of its low CRIR. However the risk of mechanical complications such as arterial injury, obvious hematoma, and pneumothorax are greater than the jugular vein insertion site ^[1, 8]. The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention guidelines for preventing intravascular catheter-related infections recommend to "use a subclavian site, rather than a jugular or a femoral site, in adult patients" [9]. However, research has revealed that subclavian vein catheterization is associated with a high incidence rate of mechanical complications ^{[2, 4,} ^{8]}. A large-scale multicentric randomized trial, which analyzed a total of 3471 catheters in 3027 patients using three procedures, demonstrated that subclavianvein catheterization was associated with a lower risk of bloodstream infection and deep vein thrombosis, and a higher risk of pneumothorax, compared to jugular-vein or femoral-vein catheterization [8]. In our study, there was no significant difference between subclavian vein and jugular vein catheterization in CRIR, but prolonged catheter-locking days and upper esophagectomy resulted in high CRIR. Therefore, we consider it beneficial for patients with MIE to receive short-term catheterization, especially for those with upper thoracic esophagectomy.

Under the guidance of ERAS, the early removal of catheters and performing enteral nutrition support

	п	Catheter-related		
Variable _	144	infection rates (%) 2.78	Р	Varial
Gender	144	2.10	0.806	AJCC
Male	115	2.61	0.000	PI
Female	29	3.45		PII
Age (years)	25	0.40	0.620	PII
≤ 65	91	3.30	0.020	Anast
= 00 > 65	53	1.89		Ne
Smoking status	00	1.00	0.473	Ch
Never	48	4.17	0.110	Anast
Ever	96	2.08		No
Drinking status			0.208	Yes
Never	104	3.85		Anas
Ever	40	0		No
Past history			0.284	Yes
No	70	4.29		Chylo
Yes	74	1.35		No
Tumor location			0.003	Yes
Upper	22	13.64		Pneu
Middle	105	0.95		No
Lower	17	0		Yes
Histologic grade			0.184	RLN i
G1	32	0		No
G2	79	5.06		Yes
G3	33	0		Reflu
Pathological T category			0.362	No
PT1	21	0		Yes
PT2	20	0		Cathe
PT3	81	4.94		Jug
PT4	22	0		Su
Pathological N category			0.428	Cathe
PN0	86	4.65		≤7
PN1	26	0		> 7
PN2	20	0		Note:
PN3	12	0		nerve

Table 1 The relationship between the catheter-tips infection and post operative complications in patients receiving MIE

Variable	n	Catheter-related infection rates (%)	Р
-	144	2.78	
AJCC stage			0.052
PI stage	27	0	
PII stage	59	6.78	
PIII stage	58	0	
Anastomotic location			0.330
Neck	27	0	
Chest	117	3.42	
Anastomotic leakage			< 0.001
No	141	1.42	
Yes	3	66.67	
Anastomotic stricture			0.767
No	141	2.84	
Yes	3	0	
Chylothorax			0.700
No	139	2.88	
Yes	5	0	
Pneumonia	-	-	< 0.001
No	133	0.75	
Yes	11	27.27	
RLN injury		27.27	0.623
No	138	2.90	0.020
Yes	8	0	
Reflux esophagitis	Ũ	0	0.767
No	141	2.84	0.101
Yes	3	0	
Catheterization site	0	0	0.924
Jugular vein	105	2.86	0.02.
Subclavian vein	39	2.56	
Catheter-locking days		2.00	0.001
≤ 7 days	104	0	0.001
> 7 days	40	10.00	

Note: MIE: minimally invasive esophagectomy; RLN: recurrent laryngeal nerve

could minimize the risk of CRBSI. A meta-analysis conducted by Chinese scholars revealed that early oral-feeding or nasogastric feeding is superior to DVC infusion when alleviating CRIR in patients with acute pancreatitis ^[10]. After analyzing the variables of MIE patients, we found that high CRIR results in a high risk of anastomotic leakage and pneumonia, attributed to blood stream infection by systemic veins, arising from strain colonization of catheter-tips. Thus, it is essential to strictly manage catheter-locking days, not only to lower the risk of catheter-tip infection, but also strengthen enteral nutrition.

Some limitations of this research cannot be ignored. Firstly, the homogeneousness of retrospective data was difficult to guarantee accurately and therefore some deviation exists in the statistical results. Furthermore, the absence of a peripheral blood test for recruited samples may reduce the authority of our study. However, our research still has importance: (a) both jugular and subclavian veins can be catheterized for patients with MIE, (b) DVC for more than seven days and upper esophagectomy leads to high CRIR, and (c) MIE patients with catheter-related infection are at risk of serious postoperative complications. We hope more large-scale, randomized controlled trials are carried out in the future to further verify these issues.

Conflicts of interest

The authors indicated no potential conflicts of interest.

References

1. Parienti JJ, Du Cheyron D, Timsi JF, et al. Meta-analysis of subclavian insertion and nontunneled central venous catheter-associated

infection risk reduction in critically ill adults. Crit Care Med, 2012, 40: 1627–1634.

- McGee DC, Gould MK. Preventing complications of central venous catheterization. N Engl J Med, 2003, 348: 1123–1133.
- Zimlichman E, Henderson D, Tamir O, et al. Health care-associated infections: a meta-analysis of costs and financial impact on the US health care system. JAMA Intern Med, 2013, 173: 2039–2046.
- Moore CL, Besarab A, Ajluni M, et al. Comparative effectiveness of two catheter locking solutions to reduce catheter-related bloodstream infection in hemodialysis patients. Clin J Am Soc Nephrol, 2014, 9: 1232–1239.
- Liu ZY. Appropriate posture of cancer patients treated with PICC to prevent internal jugular vein ectopic. Chinese-German J Clin Oncol, 2014, 13: 432–434.
- Folch E, Majid A, Gangadharan SP. Pushing, pulling, or Seldinger technique: What matters is understanding the principles, not the methods. J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg, 2015, 150: 1009–1010.

- Siempos II, Kopterides P, Tsangaris I, et al. Impact of catheter-related bloodstream infections on the mortality of critically ill patients: a metaanalysis. Crit Care Med, 2009, 37: 2283–2289.
- Parienti JJ, Mongardon N, Mégarbane B, *et al.* Intravascular complications of central venous catheterization by insertion site. N Engl J Med, 2015, 373: 1220–1229.
- Berríos-Torres SI, Umscheid CA, Bratzler DW, et al. Centers for disease control and prevention guideline for the prevention of surgical site infection, 2017. JAMA Surg, 2017, 152: 784–791.
- Li JY, Yu T, Chen GC, et al. Enteral nutrition within 48 hours of admission improves clinical outcomes of acute pancreatitis by reducing complications: a meta-analysis. PLoS One, 2013, 8: e64926.

DOI 10.1007/s10330-019-0377-7

Cite this article as: Huang X, Xu X, Sun ZF, *et al.* Analysis of the relationship between deep venous catheter-related infection and post-operative complications in patients receiving minimally invasive esophagectomy. Oncol Transl Med, 2020, 6: 64–67.

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

The study of selective primary culture and determination of a breast cancer cell line in vitro*

Meng Ren¹, Huixia Xu², Xiangji Lu³, Bingping Wang⁴, Rina Su¹, Hao Zhang¹, Song Jiang⁵, Fengying Gao⁵, Yanwei Gao¹ (⊠)

¹ Department of Abdominal Neoplasms Surgical, Inner Mongolia People's Hospital, Hohhot 010017, China

² Department of Hematology, Inner Mongolia People's Hospital, Hohhot 010017, China

³ Department of Surgical 2, Armed Police General Hospital Inner Mongolia, Hohhot 010000, China

⁴ Inner Mongolia Institute for Cancer Research, Inner Mongolia People's Hospital, Hohhot 010017, China

⁵ Graduate School, Inner Mongolia Medical University, Hohhot 010000, China

Abstract	 Objective The successful establishment of a tumor cell bank is based on the premise that the target cells can be cultured by a legitimate approach. In this experiment, we used primary culture to select and detect breast cancer cells <i>in vitro</i>, which can provide experimental ideas and methods for the establishment of a living tumor tissue cell bank. Methods Fifty-two specimens were collected over a two-year period from people with breast cancer who needed surgical treatment in our hospital. Cells were isolated and used to establish successful cell culture. Cell activity and cell purity were measured before liquid nitrogen cryopreservation. Results (1) At the initial culture stage, cells grew with adherence. Cell multiplication could be seen after the cell medium was exchanged three times. Cell viability was above 86%, while the viability of the target cells was above 75%, as detected by hematoxylin and eosin (HE) staining. (2) The number of breast cancer cells decreased, while the number of fibroblasts increased after five rounds of passage. (3) The success rate was 73.08%, which did not include polluted cells and those that were not successfully cryopreserved. Conclusion (1) breast cancer cells could be selected from primary culture <i>in vitro</i> through an appropriate method. (2) Exchange of the cell medium and further cell passage improved cell multiplication. (3) The experimental results could be monitored using trypan blue and HE staining. (4) The success of breast cancer cells could be accessed as a proference of a vitro so with a could be used as a proference of a vitro as a to ortholic of breast cancer cells could be access of a culture of breast cancer cell culture in vitro access of breast cancer cells could be word as a proference of a culture of breast cancer cells could be monitored using trypan blue and HE staining. (4) The success of breast cancer cells could be used as a proference of the cell medium and further cell culture in vitro access for br
Received: 26 December 2019 Revised: 20 January 2020 Accepted: 1 March 2020	cancer cell culture <i>in vitro</i> could be used as a reference for other cell culture, so as to establish a tumor tissue cell bank. Key words: breast cancer; primary culture; Trypan blue staining; hematoxylin and eosin (HE) staining

The incidence and mortality of malignant tumors have been on the rise for the past few years, resulting in a research hotspot ^[1]. Tumor cell lines with rapid propagation, a convenient source, and propagate have received more attention. However only 30%–40% of the original genetics has been retained ^[2]. Therefore, a way to keep the genome stabile and retain rapid propagation will provide better help for clinical research.

Breast cancer has reduced prevalence, but poor prognosis. As a malignant tumor, it seriously threatens the physical and mental health of humans ^[3-4]. There are many methods for the culture of breast cancer ^[5]. Our

laboratory used enzyme digestion to culture breast cancer cells and summarized the experimental problems to lay the foundation for our future work, to establish a human breast cancer cell line and bank.

Materials and methods

General materials

Patients with breast cancer at the Inner Mongolia People's Hospital from February 2017 to January 2019 were recruited. All patients provided signed informed consent before treatment. Patients ranged in age from

 $[\]boxtimes$ Correspondence to: Yanwei Gao. Email:gaoyw0518@163.com

^{*}Supported by a grant from the Science Foundation of Inner Mongolia Autonomous Region People's Hospital (No. 2016015).

^{© 2020} Huazhong University of Science and Technology

28 to 74 years, with an average age of 47.67 ± 11.78 years. All patient samples were digitally coded to ensure anonymization.

Inclusion criteria

(1) First diagnosis of breast cancer;

(2) First surgical treatment of breast cancer;

(3) Never received radiation therapy;

(4) Never received chemotherapy.

Patients had to satisfy all the above requirements to be included in the study.

Experimental reagents

Experimental reagents for cancer cell culture

(1) Tissue separation system (CHI SCIENTIFIC, USA) for breast cancer cell culture;

(2) Digestive buffer for breast cancer tissues;

(3) Tissue washing liquid for breast cancer tissues;

(4) Basic culture medium for breast cancer cell culture;

(5) Culture medium supplements;

(6) Culture serum breast cancer cell.

Experimental reagents for detection of activity

Trypan blue reagent and Dulbecco's phosphatebuffered saline (DPBS) buffer solution.

Experimental reagents for hematoxylin and eosin (HE) staining

Xylene, anhydrous alcohol, sterile water for injection, hematoxylin, eosin, 1% hydrochloric acid alcohol, and neutral gum.

Experimental apparatus

VS-840K-U super-clean worktable (Suzhou Antai Air Tech Co., LTD., China), MCO-5AC carbon dioxide incubator (SANYO, Japan), OPTEC-BDS200 inverted biological microscope (Chongqing Optec Instrument Co., LTD., China), MD192 low temperature refrigerator (SANYO, Japan), MVE XC47/11-6 liquid nitrogen jar (MVE, USA), HW.SY21-K Electro-Thermostatic Water Bath (Beijing Changfeng Instrument Co., LTD., China), AL104-IC electronic balance (Shanghai Mettler Toledo Instrument Co., LTD., China), incubator shakers (Shanghai Kuangbei Industrial Co., LTD., China), HC-2062 high speed centrifuge (Anhui Zhongke Zhongjia Scientific Instrument Co., LTD., China), a liquid handler from Dragon (100–1000 μ L), and a liquid handler from Eppendorf (10/20–200 μ L).

Experimental methods

Cell culture

(1) Breast cancer tissue was collected during the operation and the specimens were sent to the laboratory under sterile conditions.

(2) The muscle and adipose tissue around the breast cancer tissue were removed on the super-clean worktable. Tissue was rinsed with sterile liquid for at least ten minutes, twice.

(3) Under sterile conditions, the tissue was cut into fragments with $0.2-0.5 \text{ mm}^2$ diameters.

(4) Tissue was placed in a 37 °C incubator shaker with digestion solution until the tissue mass could not be observed by the naked eye.

(5) After digestion, an aliquot of cells was used for cell counting while another aliquot was used to start the cell culture.

(6) Cells were examined by regular microscopic examination during cell passage.

(7) Once cells were determined to be viable and the cell purity coefficient was determined, they were cryopreserved in liquid nitrogen.

Detection of cancer cell viability

Trypan blue (0.4%) was added to the cell suspension, and the living and dead cells were counted after 3 minutes. The living cell rate (%) was calculated as the total number of living cells/(total number of living cells + total number of dead cells) ×100%.

Purity test of cancer cells

Cells were smeared onto a microscope slide and HE staining was performed. The HE stained cells were used for pathological diagnosis and to test the purity of the cancer cells by microscopic examination.

Results

Number of cancer cells obtained

The size range of tissue samples was $0.25-1.2 \text{ cm}^3$, with an average of $0.68 \pm 0.25 \text{ cm}^3$. The number of cancer cells obtained by digestion was $4.03-14.00 \times 10^5$ cells/mL, with an average of $8.76 \pm 2.35 \times 10^5$ cells/mL. The digestion time was 10-24 h, with an average of 14.62 ± 1.81 h.

Cell culture results

(1) Most of the cells grew with adherence after 24 h (Fig. 1a). After 48 h, all of the cell lines grew with adherence (Fig. 1b).

(2) Cell started to rapidly propagate with the appropriate shape of cells after 9–10 days and three rounds of passage (Fig. 1c). The cells were tested for viability before cryopreservation; all cells were above 86% viability, with HE stained cells above 75% (Fig. 1d–1e).

(3) After five rounds of passage, a large number of dead tumor cells were observed and they stopped multiplying (Fig. 1f).

(4) Of the 52 patients, 38 cell lines were successfully cryopreserved with the number off cells at least 3×10^6 cells/mL. Of the remaining samples, eight had too low a cell population, seven cases were contaminated with

http://otm.tjh.com.cn



Fig. 1 Primary culture and determination. (a) Cell culture after 24 hours (×100); (b) Cell culture after 48 h (× 400); (c) Cell culture after 9 days (× 400); (d) Cell viability, (× 400, 90.30%); (e) HE consequence, (× 400,81.90%); (f) After 5 times of passages(× 400)

bacteria, one case had an fungal infection, and six were not successfully cryopreserved. The success rate was 73.08%.

Discussion

A tumor tissue bank refers to an institution that systematically collects and stores tumor tissues after surgical resection ^[6]. Traditionally, tumor tissues were stored under low temperature conditions with a temperature from -195°C to -80°C. However, research shows that after a long time at low temperature, the biological activity of macromolecules in tumor tissues decreases with the passage of time ^[7–8]. The muscle and adipose tissue which surrounds the tumor tissue also influences the obtained cells. In this experiment, tumor cells were cultured and frozen *in vitro*, which ensured a high number of tumor cells and reduced the difference between the cultured and the original cells.

Cell culture refers to a culture technique in which cells are extracted from tissues in the body, which mimics the environment in which cells grow in the body, and where cells are cultured and passaged in the proper conditions to maintain the original structure and function of the cells ^[9]. As a rapidly developing experimental technology in modern biological science, cell culture has been applied in various experimental studies.

The basis of successful primary cell culture is to acquire specific target cells. Understanding the growth characteristics of cancer cells guides the time to change the culture medium and when to passage cells ^[10–12]. Cell activity can be influenced if the cells contact experimental reagents for too long a time ^[13–15]. Thus, determining the correct time to combine the cells with experimental reagents seems particularly important. How to prepare frozen stock solution is as important as when to cryopreserve the cell culture ^[16–17].

Deficiencies in the experiment

It is necessary to explore the possible causes of contamination and then strengthen the awareness of aseptic technique after cells have been contaminated. Additionally, it is necessary to determine better culture methods to improve the growth and proliferation ability of cells to avoid the cessation of growth after the fifth cell passage.

In summary, the establishment of a tissue bank can not only provide necessary materials for follow-up experiments, but also provides certain guiding significance for the progress of clinical work. Our laboratory used enzyme digestion to culture breast cancer cells *in vitro*. We not only obtained a high enough number of tumor cells for cryopreservation, but also reduced the genetic difference between the cultured and the original cells. The success of primary culture of breast cancer cells *in vitro* provides an idea for subsequent primary culture of other cells, and at the same time, provides the basis for establishment of a living tumor tissue cell bank.

Conflicts of interest

The authors indicate no potential conflicts of interest.

References

- 1. Gradishar W, Salerno KE. NCCN Guidelines Update: Breast Cancer. J Natl Compr Canc Netw, 2016 05: 14.
- Rudloff U, Bhanot U, Gerald W, *et al.* Biobanking of human pancreas cancer tissue: impact of ex-vivo procurement times on RNA quality. Ann Surg Oncol, 2010,17: 2229–2236.
- Bevers TB, Helvie M, Bonaccio E, et al. Breast Cancer Screening and Diagnosis, Version 3. 2018, NCCN Clinical Practice Guidelines in Oncology. J Natl Compr Canc Netw, 2018, 16: 1362–1389.
- Committee on Practice Bulletins—Gynecology. Practice Bulletin Number 179: Breast Cancer Risk Assessment and Screening in Average-Risk Women. Obstet Gynecol, 2017, 130: e1–e16.
- Palomeras S, Rabionet M, Ferrer I, *et al.* Breast cancer stem cell culture and enrichment using poly(ε-Caprolactone) scaffolds. Molecules, 2016, 21: 537.
- Liu W, Chen G. Cryopreservation of human pluripotent stem cells in defined medium.Curr Protoc Stem Cell Biol, 2014, 31: 1C.17.1–13.
- He GL, Gao Y, Pan MX, *et al.* Establishment and management of hepatocarcinoma tissue bank and data base. J Clin Rehabil Tissue Eng Res (Chinese), 2011,15: 3354–3356.
- Bradley WH, Eng K, Le M, et al. Comparing gene expression data from formalin-fixed, paraffin embedded tissues and qPCR with that from snap-frozen tissue and microarrays for modeling outcomes of patients with ovarian carcinoma. BMC Clin Pathol, 2015, 15: 17.
- Pamies D, Bal-Price A, Simeonov A, et al. Good cell culture practice for stem cells and stem-cell-derived models. ALTEX, 2017, 34: 95– 132.
- McKee C, Chaudhry GR. Advances and challenges in stem cell culture. Colloids Surf B Biointerfaces, 2017, 159: 62–77.

- Zeilinger K, Freyer N, Damm G, *et al.* Cell sources for in vitro human liver cell culture models. Exp Biol Med (Maywood), 2016, 241: 1684– 1698.
- Zhang S, Kuhn JR. Cell isolation and culture. WormBook, 2013, 21: 1–39.
- Chen YB, Ye J, Zhu XJ, et al. Comparision between two methods for measuring survival rate of stem cell. J Clin Hematol (Chinese), 2007, 4: 8–9.
- Chen C, Jiao N, Jing JY, *et al.* Significance of the research of trypan blue dye exclusion, MTT and CCK-8 methods on the cytotoxicity of As2O3. China Med Herald (Chinese). 2013,12: 24–26.
- Kim DU, Han JW, Jung SJ, *et al.* Comparison of alcian blue, trypan blue, and toluidine blue for visualization of the primo vascular system floating in lymph ducts. Evid Based Complement Alternat Med, 2015, 2015: 75989.

- Zhao MC, Wei WQ, Liu J, *et al.* Effect of modified cell freezing medium on survival rate and activity of dendritic Cells. China J Cancer Biother (Chinese), 2009,16: 296–299.
- Jia Y, Shi X, Xie Y, *et al.* Human umbilical cord stem cell conditioned medium versus serum-free culture medium in the treatment of cryopreserved human ovarian tissues in in-vitro culture: a randomized controlled trial. Stem Cell Res Ther, 2017, 24: 152.

DOI 10.1007/s10330-019-0380-0

Cite this article as: Ren M, Xu HX, Lu XJ, et al. The study of selective primary culture and determination of a breast cancer cell line in vitro. Oncol Transl Med, 2020, 6: 68–71.

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Benefit of adjuvant chemoradiotherapy in patients with pathologically lymph node-positive and locally advanced gastric cancer

Shanhui Zhang¹, Fei Zhou², Donghai Liang², Hongying Lv², Hongsheng Yu² (^[])

¹ Qingdao University, Qingdao 266000, China

² Department of Oncology, Affiliated Hospital of Qingdao University, Qingdao 266000, China

Abstract	Objective This study aimed to compare the effectiveness of adjuvant chemoradiotherapy (CRT) and adjuvant chemotherapy (ChT) for T3–4/N+ gastric cancer (GC) following D2/R0 dissection, and identify the specific subgroups that could benefit from adjuvant CRT.
	Methods All eligible patients were divided into the CRT group and ChT group. We assessed the survival outcomes and patterns of recurrence for each group, and determined the prognostic factors for survival by performing Cox proportional risk regression analyses.
	Results A total of 192 gastric cancer patients were included in the study. The estimated 3-year and 5-year disease-free survival (DFS) probabilities in the CRT and ChT groups were 52.9% vs. 36.7% ($P = 0.024$) and 41.2% vs. 31.1% ($P = 0.148$), respectively, and the estimated 3-year and 5-year overall survival (OS) probabilities were 82.4% vs. 70.0% ($P = 0.044$) and 52.0% vs. 35.6% ($P = 0.022$). Patients in the CRT group had a lower risk of locoregional recurrence than those in the ChT group (20.6% vs. 34.4%; $P = 0.031$). The subset analyses revealed that patients with stage N1–2 disease were more likely to benefit from adjuvant CRT than from adjuvant ChT (DFS: 53.1% vs. 36.4%; $P = 0.039$; OS: 53.1% vs. 38.6%; $P = 0.036$). Conclusion For locally advanced gastric cancer patients with LN+, adjuvant CRT showed superior survival benefits compared with adjuvant ChT alone. Patients with N1–2 achieved better survival from
Received: 26 March 2020 Revised: 14 April 2020 Accepted: 25 April 2020	adjuvant CRT. Key words: locally advanced gastric cancer; adjuvant chemoradiotherapy; adjuvant radiotherapy; lymph node-positive; survival and prognosis

Gastric cancer (GC) is the fifth most common malignant tumor in the world and one of the major causes of cancer-related deaths. Surgical resection is the main treatment paradigm of non-metastatic GC. Currently, radical D2 resection has become the globally recognized standard surgery, especially in Asian countries. However, a high rate of locoregional recurrence and distant metastasis occurred after surgery ^[1–2]. Therefore, adjuvant treatment is the key to improving survival outcomes after gastrectomy.

Two phase III clinical studies, the CLASSIC trial from Korea and the Japanese ACTS-GC trial, established the value of postoperative adjuvant chemotherapy (ChT) and recommended the routine use of adjuvant ChT in GC patients who underwent D2-dissection in East Asia. However, the overall survival (OS) of patients with nodepositive (N2–3) disease has not improved in the ACTS-GC trial, and fewer T3 and T4 lesions had been reported in patients in the CLASSIC trial (comprising 44% of patients) ^[3-4]. Therefore, adjuvant ChT alone appeared to have a limited clinical value.

The ARTIST trial was a large phase III randomized clinical study that evaluated the issues described above^[5]. This study did not determine the superiority of adjuvant ChT over adjuvant chemoradiotherapy (CRT). However, an unplanned subgroup analysis of node-positive patients reported significant disease-free survival (DFS). Approximately 60% of the enrolled patients had an early-

 $[\]boxtimes$ Correspondence to: Hongsheng Yu. Email: hsyqd2019@163.com

 $[\]ensuremath{\mathbb{C}}$ 2020 Huazhong University of Science and Technology

stage disease (stages Ib/IIa), of which over 20% had T1 or T2 lesions^[6].

Although the results of previous studies were not satisfactory, radiotherapy (RT) is still considered a promising therapeutic modality. Numerous studies have demonstrated that a considerable percentage of relapses following radical surgery occurred in the tumor bed or the anastomotic or regional lymph node, which provided further rationale for the utilization of adjuvant RT^[7-9]. In China, most patients with gastric cancer are usually diagnosed in the later stages, with a resulting poor prognosis. Adjuvant CRT has been considered as the best option for patients with a higher risk of locoregional recurrence. In recent years, some randomized controlled trials have confirmed the clinical efficacy of postoperative CRT for certain gastric cancer patients^[10-11]. The National Comprehensive Cancer Network guidelines indicated that GC patients with pathological T3–4 Nx or TxN + stage should receive postoperative adjuvant RT. This study therefore aimed to compare the effectiveness of adjuvant CRT and adjuvant ChT for T3-4/N+ GC following D2/R0 dissection, and identify the specific subgroups that could benefit more from adjuvant CRT.

Materials and methods

This was a retrospective cohort study conducted in patients with locally advanced GC, who were surgically treated at the Affiliated Hospital of Qingdao University between June 2010 and June 2014. Patients (1) aged between 18 and 75 years, who underwent R0 resection and D2 lymphadenectomy; (2) with pathologically confirmed stage T3-4N+M0 adenocarcinoma of the stomach or gastroesophageal junction according to the 7th edition of the American Joint Committee on Cancer staging system; and (3) who received systemic postoperative adjuvant CRT or ChT were included in the study. Patients (1) who had undergone palliative surgery; (2) who underwent R1 dissection confirmed as positive surgical resection margins; (3) with incomplete function of important organs such as the heart, liver, kidney, and bone marrow; (4) who had other malignant tumors; and (5) who lacked detailed medical records including surgical records, pathology data, and adjuvant therapy regimens were excluded. Informed consent was signed by each patient included in the study. The research was approved by the ethics committee of the Affiliated Hospital of Qingdao University.

All eligible patients agreed to undergo total/subtotal gastrectomy with D2 lymph node dissection without a routine splenectomy or caudal pancreatectomy. Total gastrectomy was defined as the total resection of the stomach, while subtotal gastrectomy was defined as resection of the proximal or distal two-thirds of the stomach.

RT was administered using intensity-modulated radiation therapy using a 6-MV linear accelerator. The clinical target volume (CTV) included the tumor bed, areas of anastomosis, and regional lymph nodes. The tumor bed was delineated based on preoperative imaging and the intraoperative description provided by the surgeon. For cancer in the lower one-third of the stomach, RT was administered in the duodenal stump; for tumors in the esophagogastric junction + upper onethird of the stomach, RT was performed after conducting esophageal and intestinal anastomosis. Regional lymph nodes included in the CTV such as the perigastric, hepatoduodenal, or hepatic portal; pancreaticoduodenal; splenic hilum or splenic artery and para-aortic LNs; and the specific CTV-node (CTV-n) varied according to the location of the tumors. The planning target volume was determined by expanding a margin of 0.5–1.0 cm based on the CTV, after considering breathing movements or positioning errors.

In the CRT group, the patients were treated with one to two cycles of ChT followed by CRT (45 Gy of radiation at 1.8 Gy per day, 5 days per week, for 5 weeks with concurrent ChT) and four or five subsequent cycles of ChT after surgery. Concurrent ChT regimens included oral capecitabine (625 mg/m² twice daily for 14 consecutive days followed by a 7-day rest period, for 21 days) or oral S-1 (40 mg/m² twice daily for 14 consecutive days followed by a 7-day rest period, for 21 days). In the ChT alone group, the patients were given six to eight cycles of ChT. The ChT regimens primarily included a combination of treatments using 5-fluorouracil or oral fluorouracil derivatives along with platinum, epirubicin, or taxanes.

After systemic treatments, all patients were followed up every 3 months for the first 2 years, at 6-month intervals until 5 years, and then annually thereafter. The follow-up consisted of history and physical examination, laboratory tests (serum tumor biomarkers, blood count, hepatic function, and renal function), computed tomography scans of the chest, gastrointestinal tract ultrasonography, and a yearly gastroscopy.

Recurrence was diagnosed by histological biopsy, cytological examination, or radiographic evidence based on the patient's reviewed or follow-up receipt in the medical record. Only sites of first recurrence and metastasis were recorded and analyzed. Recurrences that occurred at the remnant stomach, anastomosis, duodenal stump, tumor bed, and regional lymph nodes were considered as locoregional recurrences. Recurrences that occurred inside the abdominal cavity were defined as abdominal metastases. Distant metastasis referred to the spread of cancer to some sites outside the abdominal cavity such as the liver and supraclavicular lymph nodes. The study aimed to compare the 3-year and 5-year DFS as well as the OS of patients who received adjuvant CRT and ChT after D2 resection. Finally, the subgroups who benefited more from adjuvant CRT were identified.

All statistical analyses were carried out using SPSS statistical software for Windows, version 24.0 (SPSS, Chicago, IL, USA), and the χ^2 test or t-test/Wilcoxon rank sum test were performed to detect the differences in the baseline characteristics and the significance differences in the 3-year and 5-year DFS and OS between the two arms. All survival outcomes were compared using the log-rank test and were plotted using Kaplan-Meier survival curves. The Cox proportional risk regression model was used for assessing the prognostic factors for survival by univariate and multivariate analyses. A *P* value of < 0.05 was regarded as significant, and all *P*-values were two sided.

Results

Study population and clinicopathological characteristics

A total of 192 GC patients were recruited in the study between June 2010 and June 2014. The baseline characteristics are summarized in Table 1. The investigated baseline characteristics of the two arms were balanced and comparable.

Treatment delivery and safety

Patients who underwent adjuvant CRT were provided a median radiotherapy dose of 45 Gy (range: 45.0–50.0 Gy). In the CRT and ChT groups, 81.4% (83/102) and 70.0% (63/90) of the patients finished the planned ChT, respectively (P= 0.065); primary CRT regimens delivered in both groups consisted of XELOX, SOX, and FOLFOX. The most common adverse events were gastrointestinal reaction (asthenia/anorexia, nausea/vomiting, and abdominal pain/diarrhea) and hematological toxicity (leukocyte/neutropenia and hepatic insufficiency). Neither treatment-related death nor grade 3/4 adverse events occurred in either group.

Survival prognostic factors

On the evaluation date, the median follow-up time of the entire group was 54 months (range: 6–109 months). A total of 126 patients died (63 deaths in both groups), and 127 had recurrence (63 patients in the CRT arm and 64 patients in the ChT arm). The estimated 3-year and 5-year DFS probabilities of the CRT and ChT arms were 52.9% *vs.* 36.7% (P = 0.024) and 41.2% *vs.* 31.1% (P = 0.148), respectively (Fig. 1). The estimated OS probability was 82.4% *vs.* 70.0% (P = 0.044) and 52.0% *vs.* 35.6% (P = 0.022) in the same consecutive order (Fig. 2). Tables 2 and 3 list the results of the univariate and multivariate analyses for DFS and OS, respectively. Adjuvant CRT,

 Table 1
 The baseline patient characteristics in the adjuvant CRT and adjuvant ChT groups

Characteristics	CRI	Г group	Ch	T group	P value
Characteristics	<i>n</i> = 102	%	n = 90		P value
Gender					
Male	78	76.5	66	73.3	0.616
Female	24	23.5	24	26.7	
Age (years)					
≤ 60	79	77.5	56	62.2	0.021
> 60	23	22.5	34	37.8	
Tumor location					
GEJ + upper 1/3	13	12.7	7	7.8	0.461
Middle 1/3	25	24.5	29	32.2	
Lower 1/3	60	58.8	49	54.4	
Multiple/diffuse	4	3.9	5	5.6	
Histopathology					
Adenocarcinoma	92	90.2	78	86.7	0.518
Mucinous adenocarcinoma	6	5.9	5	5.6	
SRC adenocarcinoma	4	3.9	7	7.8	
Differatiantion					
Mid-low	24	23.5	16	17.8	0.327
Low	78	76.5	74	82.2	
Diameter (cm)					
Mean (SD)	5.71	(2.59)	5.51	(2.41)	0.581
Median (range)	5.25			(1.5-14.0)	
Tumor depth		()		,	
Т3	65	63.7	49	54.4	0.191
T4	37	36.3	41	45.6	
No. resected nodes					
< 16	28	27.5	19	21.1	0.308
≥ 16	74	72.5	71	78.9	
N stage					
N1	17	16.7	17	18.9	0.913
N2	32	31.4	27	30.0	
N3a	44	43.1	36	40.0	
N3b	9	8.8	10	11.1	
Operation type					
Proximal	8	7.8	6	6.7	0.556
Distal	63	61.8	50	55.6	
Total	31	30.4	34	37.8	
Chemotherapy regimen					
Single	4	3.9	5	5.6	0.133
Doublet	89	87.3	83	92.2	
Triplet	9	8.8	2	2.2	
CPT chemoradiotherapy: Ch					hagoal

CRT, chemoradiotherapy; ChT, chemotherapy; GEJ, gastroesophageal junction; SRC, signet ring cell; SD, standard deviation

nodal status, and tumor diameter were regarded as independent prognostic factors for DFS and OS in the univariate and multivariate analyses. Additionally, the Cox proportional hazard regression model showed that tumor location, histopathology, and differentiation were also important survival prognostic factors.



Fig. 1 DFS curves of patients in the two groups. ChT, chemotherapy; CRT, chemoradiotherapy; DFS, Disease-free Survival



Fig. 2 OS curves of patients in the two groups. ChT, chemotherapy; CRT, chemoradiotherapy; OS, Overall Survival

Table 2 Univariate and multivariate analysis of clinical characteristics in relation to DFS

Dragnastic factors	2		Univariate analysis			multivariate analysis		
Prognostic factors	п	HR	95%CI	Р	HR	95%CI	Р	
Gender								
Male	144	Ref.			Ref.			
Female	48	0.865	0.574-1.303	0.488	0.835	0.549-1.270	0.399	
Age (years)								
≤ 60	135	Ref.			Ref.			
> 60	57	1.128	0.773-1.645	0.533	0.906	0.610-1.346	0.626	
Tumor location								
GEJ + upper 1/3	20	Ref.			Ref.			
Middle 1/3	54	0.460	0.254-0.831	0.010	0.365	0.198-0.675	0.001	
Lower 1/3	109	0.628	0.370-1.064	0.084	0.546	0.316-0.942	0.030	
Multiple/diffuse	9	0.582	0.229-1.477	0.254	0.477	0.184-1.234	0.127	
Histopathology								
Adenocarcinoma	170	Ref.			Ref.			
Mucinous adenocarcinoma	11	2.162	1.126-4.151	0.020	3.048	1.529-6.077	0.002	
SRC adenocarcinoma	11	0.883	0.388-2.008	0.766	1.400	0.578-3.389	0.456	
Differatiantion								
Mid-low	40	Ref.			Ref.			
Low	152	1.534	0.968-2.430	0.069	1.712	1.042-2.815	0.034	
Diameter (cm)								
≤ 6	137	Ref.			Ref.			
> 6	55	1.739	1.204-2.512	0.003	1.750	1.182-2.592	0.005	
N stage								
N1–2	93	Ref.			Ref.			
N3a–3b	99	1.889	1.322-2.698	< 0.001	1.890	1.305-2.736	0.001	
Group								
ChT	90	Ref.			Ref.			
CRT	102	0.705	0.497-0.999	0.049	0.610	0.422-0.882	0.009	

DFS, disease free survival; CRT, chemoradiotherapy; ChT, chemotherapy; GEJ, gastroesophageal junction; SRC, signet ring cell; HR, hazard ratio; CI, confidence interval; Ref, reference

Recurrence pattern

We collected the patients' imaging data and endoscopy results during the follow-up period, and then compared

the patterns of recurrence between the two treatment groups (Table 4). There was no significant difference in the total recurrence rate (61.8% in the CRT group *vs.*

Table 3 Univariate and multivariate analysis of clinical characteristics in relation to C

Drama atia fa atara			Univariate analysis			Multivariate analysis		
Prognostic factors	п	HR	95%CI	Р	HR	95%CI	Р	
Gender								
Male	144	Ref.			Ref.			
Female	48	0.865	0.574-1.304	0.490	0.837	0.551-1.273	0.406	
Age								
≤60	135	Ref.			Ref.			
>60	57	1.159	0.794-1.691	0.445	0.924	0.624-1.370	0.695	
Tumor location								
GEJ+upper 1/3	20	Ref.			Ref.			
Middle 1/3	54	0.460	0.253-0.834	0.011	0.372	0.201-0.686	0.002	
Lower 1/3	109	0.596	0.351-1.010	0.055	0.529	0.307-0.914	0.022	
Multiple/diffuse	9	0.606	0.239-1.539	0.292	0.503	0.194-1.302	0.157	
Histopathology								
Adenocarcinoma	170	Ref.			Ref.			
Mucinous adenocarcinoma	11	2.170	1.130-4.169	0.020	2.444	1.242-4.810	0.010	
SRC adenocarcinoma	11	0.864	0.380-1.966	0.728	1.368	0.572-3.271	0.481	
Differatiantion								
Mid-low	40	Ref.			Ref.			
Low	152	1.548	0.968-2.474	0.068	1.589	0.971-2.600	0.066	
Diameter (cm)								
≤ 6	137	Ref.			Ref.			
> 6	55	1.887	1.304-2.732	0.001	1.881	1.266-2.795	0.002	
N stage								
N1-2	93	Ref.			Ref.			
N3a–3b	99	1.910	1.335–2.735	< 0.001	1.836	1.270-2.654	0.001	
Group								
ChT	90	Ref.			Ref.			
CRT	102	0.674	0.475-0.958	0.028	0.587	0.407-0.848	0.004	

OS, overall survival; CRT, chemoradiotherapy; ChT, chemotherapy; GEJ, gastroesophageal junction; SRC, signet ring cell; HR, hazard ratio; CI, confidence interval; Ref, reference

71.1% in the ChT group; P = 0.172), peritoneal seeding (24.5% in the CRT group *vs.* 27.8% in the ChT group; P = 0.607), and distant metastasis (21.6% in the CRT group *vs.* 24.4% in the ChT group; P = 0.636) between the two groups. However, patients in the CRT group had a lower risk of locoregional recurrence than those in the ChT group (20.6% *vs.* 34.4%; P = 0.031). In addition, patients with N3 stage had higher rates of total recurrence than those with N1–2 stage (76.8% *vs.* 54.8%; P = 0.001).

Subgroup analysis

The results of the subgroup analysis for DFS and OS are shown as a forest plot in Fig. 3 and Fig. 4. Patients in most subsets showed improvements in DFS and OS after undergoing adjuvant CRT. In patients with N1–2 stage disease, a tumor diameter of >6 cm, mucinous adenocarcinomas and SRC, and low differentiation, the adjuvant CRT proved to be a significant beneficial factor (all P < 0.05). We further mapped the survival curves of DFS and OS based on the different lymph node states; the patients with pathologically N3a–3b (pN3a–3b) had a higher risk of recurrence and mortality than those with

Table 4 Recurrence patt	erns
-------------------------	------

	CRT gr	oup, <i>n</i> (%)	ChT group, <i>n</i> (%)		
Relapse status	N1–2	N3	N1–2	N3	
	n = 49	n = 53	n = 44	<i>n</i> = 46	
No relapse	26 (53.1)	13 (24.5)	16 (36.4)	10 (21.7)	
Relapse	23 (46.9)	40 (75.5)	28 (63.6)	36 (78.3)	
Local/regional	7 (14.3)	14 (26.4)	12 (27.3)	19 (41.3)	
Peritoneal	10 (20.4)	15 (28.3)	11 (25.0)	14 (30.4)	
Distant	6 (12.2)	16 (30.2)	10 (22.7)	12 (26.1)	
CRT	0.674	0.475-0.958	0.587	0.407-0.848	
ChT chemothe	ranv: CRT	chemoradiother	anv: Some	neonle have	

Ch1, chemotherapy; CR1, chemoradiotherapy; Some people have multiple sites of relapse at the same time

pN1–2 (DFS, P < 0.001; OS, P < 0.001) (Fig. 5a; Fig. 6a). Patients with pN1-2 were more likely to benefit from adjuvant CRT compared with adjuvant ChT (DFS: 53.1% vs. 36.4%; P=0.039; OS: 53.1% vs. 38.6%; P = 0.036) (Fig. 5b; Fig. 6b). However, no significant survival advantage from adjuvant CRT was observed in patients with N3a–3b stage disease (DFS: 24.5% vs. 21.7%; P = 0.383; OS: 24.5% vs. 21.7%; P = 0.254) (Fig. 5c; Fig. 6c). Due to the small

	No.	HR	95%CI	P-value	
Total	192	0.61	0.422-0.882	0.009	H 1
Gender					
Male	144	0.544	0.357-0.829	0.005	⊢ ∎→→
Female	48	0.901	0.358-2.269	0.826	· •
Age					
≤60	135	0.602	0.386-0.937	0.025	H
>60	57	0.507	0.2264-1.148	0.103	F=
Tumor location					
GEJ+upper 1/3	20	0.147	0.031-0.691	0.015	H
Other locations	172	0.647	0.435-0.962	0.032	H B 4
Histopathology					
Adenocarcinoma	170	0.653	0.441-0.968	0.034	
SRC or mucinous	22	0.085	0.013-0.565	0.011	••••
Differatiantion					
Mid-low	40	0.494	0.155-1.575	0.233	
Low	152	0.553	0.363-0.841	0.006	H B 1
Diameter (cm)					
≤6	137	0.85	0.534-1.353	0.493	· ·
>6	55	0.264	0.121-0.575	0.001	H B 1
N stage					
N1-2	93	0.421	0.230-0.772	0.005	⊢∎ →
N3a-3b	99	0.726	0.439-1.200	0.212	⊢∎∔→

Fig. 3 Forest plot of subgroup analysis for DFS. HR < 1 favors adjuvant CRT and HR > 1 favors adjuvant ChT. ChT, chemotherapy; CRT, chemoradiotherapy; GEJ, gastroesophageal junction; SRC, signet ring cell; CI, confidence interval; HR, hazard ratio; DFS, disease-free survival

number of patients and uneven distribution in the other subgroups (55 patients with tumor diameters of >6 cm, 22 patients with mucinous adenocarcinomas and SRC, and 152 patients with low differentiation), the survival results of those subgroups should be interpreted dialectically, but the survival curves were not shown. Further clinical studies are warranted to characterize the effectiveness of combined CRT for these subgroups of patients.

Subgroup	No.	HR	95%CI	P-value	
Total	192	0.587	0.407-0.848	0.004	H B 1
Gender					
Male	144	0.512	0.335-0.781	0.002	⊢ ∎→→
Female	48	0.776	0.318-1.892	0.578	
Age					
≤60	135	0.609	0.390-0.950	0.029	
>60	57	0.431	0.186-0.994	0.048	
Tumor location					
GEJ+upper 1/3	20	0.323	0.087-1.206	0.093	⊢∎
Other locations	172	0.609	0.410-0.905	0.014	
Histopathology					
Adenocarcinoma	170	0.653	0.441-0.968	0.034	
SRC or mucinous	22	0.008	0.001-0.141	0.001	•
Differatiantion					
Mid-low	40	0.432	0.127-1.474	0.18	
Low	152	0.534	0.353-0.806	0.003	H B
Diameter (cm)					
≤6	137	0.823	0.515-1.315	0.416	
>6	55	0.36	0.173-0.750	0.006	⊢∎ −−→
N stage					
N1-2	93	0.443	0.243-0.806	0.008	
N3a-3b	99	0.619	0.374-1.026	0.063	⊢ ∎

Fig. 4 Forest plot of subgroup analysis for OS. HR < 1 favors adjuvant CRT and HR > 1 favors adjuvant ChT. ChT, chemotherapy; CRT, chemoradiotherapy; GEJ, gastroesophageal junction; SRC, signet ring cell; Cl, confidence interval; HR, hazard ratio; OS, overall survival

Discussion

There remains a lack of consensus regarding the choice of adjuvant therapy for GC patients who underwent radical resection, especially in countries where D2 dissection is the standard surgery. Extended D2 resection provides more accurate staging and is associated with reduced locoregional recurrence and GC-related mortality risk, compared with D1 resection^[12]. The research results from the ACTS-GC and the CLASSIC trials established the importance of postoperative adjuvant ChT in GC patients who underwent D2 resection. However, it remains



Fig. 5 Survival curves showed significant survival difference (DFS) in different LN stage (a).ChT, chemotherapy; CRT, chemoradiotherapy; DFS, disease-free survival. The patients with N1-2 stage disease (b) benifited from CRT, but the patients with N3a-3b stage disease (c) not



Fig. 6 Survival curves showed significant survival difference (OS) in different LN stage (a). ChT, chemotherapy; CRT, chemoradiotherapy; OS, overall survival. The patients with N1-2 stage disease (b) benifited from CRT, but the patients with N3a-3b stage disease (c) not

controversial whether the addition of RT provides further survival benefits. The ARTIST study was the first clinical study to assess the effectiveness of postoperative CRT in GC patients who underwent D2 resection. The results showed that the addition of RT to XP CRT did not significantly reduce the percentage of relapses. However, the subgroups with positive lymph nodes and intestinal type were more likely to benefit from the addition of RT. This finding indicated that it is important to explore the predominant population of adjuvant CRT cases. Therefore, we carried out a retrospective study to compare the role of adjuvant CRT and adjuvant ChT in locally advanced GC patients with positive lymph nodes who underwent D2 gastrectomy.

In this study, we only included GC patients with pathological T3-4 and pN+ stages, which was consistent with China's actual situation, because most patients in China are usually diagnosed in the later stages of the disease. Our patients mainly received doublet or triplet ChT regimens using 5-fluorouracil or oral fluorouracil derivatives, which was similar to those used in previous studies and has been shown to be well-tolerated. However, the consistency of the ChT regimens still needs to be determined using a series of clinical trials in the future. Our study demonstrated that patients with locally advanced cancer who received adjuvant CRT had significant improvements in their 3-year and 5-year DFS and OS, respectively. Although no significant difference was observed in the 5-year DFS, our results should be interpreted with caution due to the small number of relapses occurring after 3 years and the possible lower statistical efficiency. Our results did not show an improvement in the 5-year OS of patients who underwent adjuvant CRT or adjuvant ChT (5 year OS: 52.0% vs. 35.6%) compared with those reported in the ARTIST study (5 year OS: 75.0% vs. 73.0%). This could be due to the fact that 60% of the patients from each group in the ARTIST study had stage IB and II disease; therefore, they had better survival prognosis than those with late-stage disease. By contrast, our patients were usually in the later stages of the disease and, therefore, had a worse prognosis owing to the more prominent negative survival effect of advanced stage.

Subgroup analysis identified that patients with the N1-2 stage disease and poorly differentiated, larger tumor sizes (> 6 cm) showed a significantly prolonged survival after adjuvant CRT. Lymph node staging was an independent prognostic factor, which could predict distant metastasis and survival ^[13-14]. Kim *et al* ^[15] and a subgroup analysis of the ARTIST trial revealed an improvement in the DFS in pN+ patients who received CRT. In our cohort, all patients were pathologically lymph node positive and showed a significant improvement in the 3-year DFS (52.9% in the CRT arm vs. 36.7% in the ChT arm; P =0.024), which was consistent with the reports of previous studies. In addition, those patients who received adjuvant CRT showed a significant improvement in their 3-year and 5-year OS. RT was reported to be the most effective locoregional therapeutic modality in patients with a high risk of relapse after surgery ^[16]. In our study, the CRT arm (20.6%) had lower rates of locoregional relapse than the ChT arm (34.4%; P = 0.031). This result indicated that RT might improve patient's survival through the process of locoregional control. However, patients with stage pN3 did not benefit from RT because of the high incidence of distant metastasis and peritoneal dissemination^[17-19]. After further stratifying the lymph node staging into separate subgroups, we found that adjuvant CRT prolonged the survival of patients with stage pN1-pN2 disease, while no significant survival difference was shown between the two treatment strategies for patients with the pN3 classification.

In our study, tumor size showed a unique predictive value; patients with tumor size > 6 cm had superior
survival rates after receiving CRT. Maruyama Index (MI) was a quantitative standard for assessing the adequacy of lymph node dissection in gastric cancer; an MI of < 5 was considered a strong independent predictor of better disease-free survival and OS in gastric cancer patients, and tumor size was one of the seven variables ^[20-21]. Tumor size was consequentially considered as an essential prognostic factor in some solid tumors such as breast, lung, and liver cancer; however, for patients with lymph node metastasis, a tumor size stage system showed a significant improvement in predictive accuracy in the subgroup survival analysis [22]. Tumor size was associated with the degree of invasion and lymph node metastases in GC. We hypothesized that larger tumors were more likely to undergo micrometastases after surgery and that RT improved locoregional control by facilitating the clearance of the subclinical lesions.

The patients with the major forms of carcinoma had superior survival outcomes from adjuvant CRT based on our subset analysis, including adenocarcinoma, mucinous adenocarcinoma, and signet ring cell (SRC) carcinoma. However, there might be some bias due to the limited number of patients with mucinous adenocarcinomas and SRC types in our study (n=22). In addition, Charalampakis et al. reported that tumors with a higher percentage of SRC were more likely to be resistant to RT ^[23]. Hence, further studies are warranted to solve this contradiction.

There were several limitations in the study. First, the sample size of the study was small. Second, it was difficult to avoid bias due to the retrospective nature of the study. Third, it was difficult to select a standard adjuvant ChT regimen, although the final distribution of ChT treatments was balanced in the two groups. Finally, due to the uneven distribution of patients in different subgroups, after combining these cases to perform a series of subgroup analyses, the results of these analyses should be cautiously interpreted. To confirm our findings, multicenter, prospective, large sample clinical trials should be conducted to obtain more rigorous results.

Conclusion

Our study showed the value of adjuvant CRT in locally advanced GC patients treated with D2 resection. For locally advanced GC patients with positive lymph nodes, the addition of adjuvant CRT showed superior clinical benefits in both OS and DFS, compared with adjuvant ChT alone. Using a subgroup analysis, we identified that high-risk patients are suitable for CRT; however, the results and significance of such subgroup analysis need to be confirmed because of the uneven distribution of patients among some subgroups, as well as the lower test efficiency. Further prospective clinical trials are needed to verify the efficacy and to characterize the predominant population of patients treated with adjuvant CRT.

Acknowledgments

The authors are particularly grateful to all the people who have given us help on our article.

Ethics approval and consent to participate

The research was approved by the ethics committee of Affiliated Hospital of Qingdao University. Informed consent was signed by each patient included in the study.

Conflicts of interest

The authors indicated no potential conflicts of interest.

References

- Lim DH, Kim DY, Kang MK, et al. Patterns of failure in gastric carcinoma after D2 gastrectomy and chemoradiotherapy: a radiation oncologist's view. Br J Cancer, 2004, 91: 11–17.
- Yoo CH, Noh SH, Shin DW, et al. Recurrence following curative resection for gastric carcinoma. Br J Surg, 2000, 87: 236–242.
- Sasako M, Sakuramoto S, Katai H, et al. Five-year outcomes of a randomized phase III trial comparing adjuvant chemotherapy with S-1 versus surgery alone in stage II or III gastric cancer. J Clin Oncol, 2011, 29: 4387–4393.
- Noh SH, Park SR, Yang HK, et al. Adjuvant capecitabine plus oxaliplatin for gastric cancer after D2 gastrectomy (CLASSIC): 5-year follow-up of an open-label, randomised phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol, 2014, 15: 1389–1396.
- Park SH, Sohn TS, Lee J, et al. Phase III trial to compare adjuvant chemotherapy with Capecitabine and Cisplatin versus concurrent chemoradiotherapy in gastric cancer: final report of the adjuvant chemoradiotherapy in stomach tumors trial, including survival and subset analyses. J Clin Oncol, 2015, 33: 3130–3136.
- Lee J, Lim DH, Kim S, *et al.* Phase III trial comparing capecitabine plus cisplatin versus capecitabine plus cisplatin with concurrent capecitabine radiotherapy in completely resected gastric cancer with D2 lymph node dissection: the ARTIST trial. J Clin Oncol, 2012, 30: 268–273.
- Landry J, Tepper JE, Wood WC, *et al.* Patterns of failure following curative resection of gastric carcinoma. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys, 1990, 19: 1357–1362.
- Gunderson LL, Sosin H. Adenocarcinoma of the stomach: areas of failure in a re-operation series (second or symptomatic look) clinicopathologic correlation and implications for adjuvant therapy. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys, 1982, 8: 1–11.
- Mc NG, Vandenberg H Jr, Donn FY, et al. A critical evaluation of subtotal gastrectomy for the cure of cancer of the stomach. Ann Surg, 1951, 134: 2–7.
- Smalley SR, Benedetti JK, Haller DG, et al. Updated analysis of SWOG-directed intergroup study 0116: a phase III trial of adjuvant radiochemotherapy versus observation after curative gastric cancer resection. J Clin Oncol, 2012, 30: 2327–2333.
- Zhu WG, Xua DF, Pu J, *et al.* A randomized, controlled, multicenter study comparing intensity-modulated radiotherapy plus concurrent chemotherapy with chemotherapy alone in gastric cancer patients with D2 resection. Radiother Oncol, 2012, 104: 361–366.
- Songun I, Putter H, Kranenbarg EM, et al. Surgical treatment of gastric cancer: 15-year follow-up results of the randomised nationwide Dutch D1D2 trial. Lancet Oncol, 2010, 11: 439–449.

- Saito H, Osaki T, Murakami D, et al. Prediction of sites of recurrence in gastric carcinoma using immunohistochemical parameters. J Surg Oncol, 2007, 95: 123–128.
- Buzzoni R, Bajetta E, Di Bartolomeo M, et al. Pathological features as predictors of recurrence after radical resection of gastric cancer. Br J Surg, 2006, 93: 205–209.
- Kim TH, Park SR, Ryu KW, et al. Phase 3 trial of postoperative chemotherapy alone versus chemoradiation therapy in stage III-IV gastric cancer treated with R0 gastrectomy and D2 lymph node dissection. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys, 2012, 84: e585–592.
- Goodman KA. Refining the role for adjuvant radiotherapy in gastric cancer: risk stratification is key. J Clin Oncol, 2015, 33: 3082–3084.
- Chang JS, Lim JS, Noh SH, et al. Patterns of regional recurrence after curative D2 resection for stage III (N3) gastric cancer: implications for postoperative radiotherapy. Radiother Oncol, 2012, 104: 367–373.
- Fan M, Li G, Shen L, *et al.* Identification of patients with lymph node metastasis from gastric cancer who may benefit from adjuvant chemoradiotherapy after D2 dissection – do N3 patients benefit from additional radiation? Br J Radiol, 2016, 89: 20150758.
- Kilic L, Ordu C, Ekenel M, *et al.* Comparison of two different adjuvant treatment modalities for pN3 gastric cancer patients after D2 lymph node dissection: can we avoid radiotherapy in a subgroup of patients? Med Oncol, 2013, 30: 660.

- Hundahl SA, Macdonald JS, Benedetti J, *et al.* Surgical treatment variation in a prospective, randomized trial of chemoradiotherapy in gastric cancer: the effect of undertreatment. Ann Surg Oncol, 2002, 9: 278–286.
- Peeters KC, Hundahl SA, Kranenbarg EK, et al. Low Maruyama index surgery for gastric cancer: blinded reanalysis of the Dutch D1-D2 trial. World J Surg, 2005, 29: 1576–1584.
- Zhao LY, Zhang WH, Chen XZ, et al. Prognostic significance of tumor size in 2405 patients with gastric cancer: a retrospective cohort study. Medicine (Baltimore), 2015, 94: e2288.
- Charalampakis N, Nogueras Gonzalez GM, Elimova E, et al. The proportion of signet ring cell component in patients with localized gastric adenocarcinoma correlates with the degree of response to pre-operative chemoradiation. Oncology, 2016, 90: 239–247.

DOI 10.1007/s10330-020-0413-3

Cite this article as: Zhang SH, Zhou F, Liang DH, *et al.* Benefit of adjuvant chemoradiotherapy in patients with pathologically lymph nodepositive and locally advanced gastric cancer. Oncol Transl Med, 2020, 6: 72–80.

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Evaluation of the safety and efficacy of glucocorticoid therapy for hyperbilirubinemia in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma who have undergone transcatheter arterial chemoembolization

Jingyan Wang, Linzhi Zhang, Xiaoming Peng, Yun Zhao, Lin Zhou (🖂)

Department of Interventional Radiology, The Fifth Medical Center of PLA General Hospital, Beijing 100039, China

Abstract	Objective The aim of this study was to analyze the safety and efficacy of glucocorticoid treatment for hyperbilirubinemia in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) who have undergone transcatheter arterial chemoembolization (TACE). Methods We conducted a retrospective analysis of the clinical data of 198 patients with HCC who were admitted to The Fifth Medical Center of PLA General Hospital from June 2014 to August 2019 and underwent TACE therapy. The patients were divided into glucocorticoid (GCC) treatment group and control group. Standard liver-protecting procedures were used in both groups. The treatment group also received intravenous injections of methylprednisolone sodium succinate for 3–5 days. Reduction in bilirubin concentration, mean duration of hospitalization, and complications were compared between the two groups to investigate the safety and efficacy of GCCs for treatment of hyperbilirubinemia after TACE treatment. Results Bilirubin concentrations were significantly lower in the treatment group than in control group on days 3 and 5 after GCC/conventional liver-protecting treatment ($P < 0.05$). The treatment group had significantly shorter durations of total post-surgery hospitalization, and recovery time than the control group (14.5 ± 4.6 days vs. 17.5 ± 6.6 days, $P < 0.001$; 9.2 ± 3.3 days vs. 11.8 ± 5.4 days, $P = 0.001$; 7.0 ± 3.3 days vs. 9.3 ± 4.6 days, $P < 0.001$). No GCC-associated complications were detected in the treatment group.
,	stay compared with patients who did not receive GCCs. Key words: glucocorticoid; primary liver cancer; hyperbilirubinemia;transcatheter arterial chemoembolization

Primary liver cancer (PLC) is the fifth most common cancer worldwide and the third leading cause of cancer deaths ^[1]. About 90% of PLC are hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) ^[2-3]. Transcatheter arterial chemoembolization (TACE) is currently one of the most used methods of treating intermediate- or advanced-stage HCC ^[1-4]. TACE has been shown to slow tumor growth and vascular invasion and increase the life expectancy of individuals with HCC. Because most of these patients also have hepatic cirrhosis, their liver function is often severely compromised after a TACE procedure. The main

manifestations include increased serum aminotransferase and bilirubin, decreased albumin and cholinesterase, and impaired blood coagulation, all of which can slow recovery and prolong hospital stay ^[5–6].

Glucocorticoids (GCCs) are widely used to treat chronic hepatitis and liver failure ^[7–9]. However, such treatment may induce adverse reactions such as infection, gastrointestinal tract (GIT) bleeding, and viral replication. Therefore, administration of GCCs to patients with liver disease remains controversial ^[10–11]. Recent findings show that GCCs could protect against chemotherapy-induced

[.] Corresponding author: Lin Zhou. E-mail: lindagery302@163.com.

^{© 2020} Huazhong University of Science and Technology

apoptosis and improve adverse reactions to tumor necrosis such as edema, inflammation, pain, and electrolyte disturbances ^[12–13]. Additionally, GCCs can inhibit adverse reactions to chemotherapy-induced cytotoxicity such as nausea and vomiting. We hypothesized that GCCs would rapidly alleviate the inflammatory response resulting from tumor necrosis after TACE, facilitating improved liver function and reduced bilirubin concentrations. We also hypothesized that early, low dose, and short-term administration of GCCs would alleviate its adverse effects. In the present study, we retrospectively analyzed clinical data of 198 patients with HCC who were admitted to The Fifth Medical Center of PLA General Hospital from June 2014 to August 2019 and developed hyperbilirubinemia (HBR) after TACE operation, to investigate the safety and efficacy of administering GCCs to treat post-TACE HBR.

Materials and methods

Patients

Data of 5124 patients with HCC who were admitted to The Fifth Medical Center of PLA General Hospital from June 2014 to August 2019 and treated with TACE were retrospectively analyzed. All patients had liver function tests on days 2 to 5 after TACE procedure. Bilirubin concentrations were mildly increased (17.1–51.3 µmol/L) in 937 patients, and 198 patients had HBR (\geq 51.3 μ mol/L). Only the latter were included in our study. All patients had been diagnosed with HCC based on imaging examinations or pathology findings in accordance with the Barcelona clinic liver cancer (BCLC) staging criteria ^[14]. Among them, 13, 93, and 92 patients were classified as stage A, stage B, and stage C HCC, respectively. All underwent TACE. These patients' baseline characteristics are as shown in Table 1. There was no statistical difference between the two groups (P > 0.05).

Treatment protocols

TACE treatment: Standard preoperative preparation was performed. The Seldinger technique was used for femoral arterial catheterization, followed by angiography of the common hepatic and superior mesenteric arteries to investigate tumor staining and portal vein filling. Fluorouracil (0.5–1.0 g), epirubicin (20–40 mg), and super-lipiodol (5–25 mL) were slowly injected after superselective catheterization of the tumor-feeding arteries, with the volume of lipiodol depending on the tumor size. Gelatin sponge particles were then administered to embolize these arteries.

TACE can be performed in the following ^[3]: (i) Patients with intermediate- or advanced-stage PLC who cannot be managed surgically, but do not have severe liver or

Table 1 The baseline characteristics of 198 patients with HCC

Items	Treatment (<i>n</i> = 102)	Control (<i>n</i> = 96)	Р
Age (year)	54.5 ± 8.7 (Range: 35–72)	56.8±8.9 (Range: 34–83)	0.074
Gender			0.291
Male	93	83	
Female	9	13	
Tumor Size (cm)	7.0 ± 3.3 (Range: 1.0–18.5)	6.4 ± 3.3 (Range: 0.9–18.2)	0.209
< 5	24	33	
≥ 5, < 8	41	36	
≥ 8	37	27	
Etiology			0.607
HBsAg Positive	90	84	
Anti-HCV Positive	8	10	
Alcohol	3	2	
Unknown	1	0	
Child-Pugh			0.343
Class A	61	51	
Class B	41	45	
PVTT			0.309
Absence	72	58	
Branch PVTT	23	28	
Main PVTT	7	10	
EHS			0.120
Presence	25	15	
Absence	77	81	
BCLC			0.982
Stage A	7	6	
Stage B	48	45	
Stage C	47	45	

Note: HBsAg:hepatitis B surface antigen; HCV:hepatitis C virus; PVTT:portal vein tumor thrombus; BCLC:barcelona clinic liver cancer

kidney dysfunction. Those patients may have large tumor masses (occupying < 70% of the liver), multiple nodular lesions, partial obstruction of the main portal vein, or complete obstruction of the main portal vein with a compensatory collateral vascular network connecting to the hepatic arteries. Their liver function must be Grade A or B according to the Child–Pugh system and ECOG scores 0–2. (ii) Patients with small lesions, who do not qualify for or are unwilling to undergo surgery or ablation procedures.

Contraindications to TACE include ^[3]: (i) Severe irreversible coagulation dysfunction; (ii) Complete obstruction of the main portal vein by tumor thrombus with little collateral vascular network development; (iii) Active infection that cannot be treated simultaneously; (iv) Extensive metastases with expected survival time less than 3 months; (v) Severe complications resulting from decompensated cirrhosis, such as GIT bleeding, hepatic encephalopathy, massive ascites, or hepatorenal syndrome; (vi) Cachexia or multi-organ failure; (vii) Tumor occupying \geq 70% of the

liver; and (viii) Severely decreased numbers of peripheral leukocytes and platelets, with leukocytes < 2.0×10^{9} /L and platelets < 50×10^{9} /L.

Liver-protecting procedures: The 198 patients were retrospectively allocated to GCC treatment (n = 102) and control groups (n = 96) according to whether they had received GCCs. Both groups received conventional liver-protecting treatment (*i.e.*, glycyrrhizic acid, glutathione, polyene phosphatidylcholine, and ademetionine) to treat their post-surgery liver injury. The treatment group also received methylprednisolone sodium succinate (MSS, 40–80 mg i.v., q.d., for the first three days, followed by gradual reduction of dosages until discontinuation, which occurred within 7 days).

Follow-up and outcomes

Both groups were followed up with liver function tests on days 0, 3, 5, and 30 after GCC/conventional liverprotecting treatment. Changes in total bilirubin (TBIL), direct bilirubin (DBIL), alanine transaminase (ALT), and aspartate aminotransferase (AST) concentrations, and duration of hospitalization and healing were recorded. Adverse effects of the procedure were classified on a scale of 0–4 in accordance with the CTCAE v3.0 guidelines^[15].

Statistical analysis

SPSS 19.0 was used for statistical analysis. Quantitative data are expressed as mean \pm standard deviation . Discrete variables are expressed as the number of cases and percentages, and between-group comparisons were performed using the χ^2 test. P < 0.05 was considered to denote statistical significance.

Results

Comparison of major biochemical indexes

Concentrations of TBIL, DBIL, ALT, and AST on admission did not differ significantly between the treatment and control groups (P < 0.05, Table 2). Concentrations of all four of these biochemical variables gradually increased after TACE, but still did not differ significantly between the two groups (P > 0.05, Table 2). These liver function indexes improved in both groups after introduction of GCC/conventional liver-protecting treatment. Three days after commencing these treatments, the treatment group had significantly lower concentrations of TBIL, DBIL, ALT, and AST than the control group (P < 0.05, Fig. 1). Five days later, the treatment group had significantly lower concentrations of TBIL than the control group (Fig. 1). On day 30, there were no differences in the

Table 2	Comparison of major liver fu	unction indicators before and after	TACE treatment between the two groups	(mean ± standard)

			Pre-	TACE			Post	-TACE	
Group	Cases	TBII	DBII	ALT	AST	TBII	DBII	ALT	AST
		(µmol/L)	(µmol/L)	(U/L)	(U/L)	(µmol/L)	(µmol/L)	(U/L)	(U/L)
Treatment	102	24.7 ± 9.9	12.8 ± 7.1	41.3 ± 27.2	55.5 ± 35.5	68.9 ± 17.3	40.8 ± 19.6	335.9 ± 254.3	344.5 ± 267.60
Control	96	27.4 ± 10.5	15.0 ± 8.6	41.9 ± 21.8	57.1 ± 34.7	66.6 ± 18.8	37.6 ± 17.1	314.1 ± 243.4	331.7 ± 317.5
P value		0.069	0.111	0.826	0.390	0.145	0.376	0.489	0.652



Fig. 1 Comparisons of major liver function indexes between the two groups after administration of GCC/conventional liver protecting procedures on day 0, 3, 5, and 30.

(a, b) Patients in both groups had significantly decreased TBIL and DBIL concentrations compared with pretreatment concentrations. On days 3 and 5, the treatment group had significantly lower TBIL and DBIL concentrations than the control group. (c, d) Both groups had significantly decreased ALT and AST concentrations compared with pretreatment concentrations. On days 3 and 5, the treatment group had significantly lower ALT and AST concentrations than the control group.

**P < 0.01; *P < 0.05

 Table 3
 Comparison of total duration of hospitalization and postsurgery recovery time between the two groups (mean ± standard)

			Time	
Group	Cases	Total hospitalization duration (day)	Post-surgery hospitalization duration (day)	Symptom improvement time (day)
Treatment	102	14.5 ± 4.6	9.2 ± 3.3	7.0 ± 3.3
Control	96	17.5 ± 6.6	11.8 ± 5.4	9.3 ± 4.6
P value		0.000	0.001	0.000

concentrations of TBIL, DBIL, ALT, and AST between the two groups (P > 0.05, Fig. 1).

Comparison of symptom improvement and mean duration of hospitalization between groups

All 198 patients had varying levels of fever, pain, nausea, and vomiting after undergoing TACE. Symptom improvement was defined as follows: body temperature lower than 37.5°C, pain score reduced to less than three points on the visual analog scale [16], and nausea/vomiting lower than Grade 2. Improvement time was defined as the time needed to resolve fever, pain, nausea, or vomiting. The improvement time in the treatment and control groups was 7.0 \pm 3.3 days and 9.3 \pm 4.6 days, respectively; this difference was significant (P = 0.000, Table 3). The duration of hospitalization was 14.5 ± 4.6 days and 17.5 \pm 6.6 days, respectively (*P* = 0.000), whereas the duration of post-surgery hospitalization was 9.2 ± 3.3 days and 11.8 ± 5.4 days, respectively (*P* = 0.001). That is, all these variables differed significantly between the two groups (Table 3).

GCC-related complications and adverse effects

Of the 102 patients in the treatment group, 4 developed hyponatremia/hypochloremia and 1 developed temporary hyperglycemia during a fast. These adverse effects resolved completely on taking appropriate steps to correct the electrolyte disturbance and discontinuing GCCs. No hypertension, infection, bleeding, osteoporosis, endocrine disorder, or other corticosteroid-related symptoms occurred.

Discussion

TACE is currently accepted as the most commonly used treatment for patients with unresectable HCC ^[2-4]. TACE can provide high concentrations of chemotherapy drugs localized at tumor areas, simultaneously reducing the tumor blood supply by artery embolization. The increased duration of drug exposure increases the antitumor effects, resulting in ischemia, hypoxia, and apoptosis in tumor cells ^[17]. However, more than 90% of the patients with HCC have pre-existing cirrhosis, and chemotherapeutic drugs and lipiodol-based embolization agents will damage the remaining normal liver tissue, and further reduce the already impaired hepatic functional reserve. These patients have raised transaminase and bilirubin concentrations and may present evidence of decompensation of liver function such as ascites and GI hemorrhage ^[17–18]. The main mechanism underlying these beneficial effects is the stabilization of lysosome membranes which inhibits the release of mediators of liver cell necrosis or inflammation, reduces damage to vascular endothelial cells, and promotes bile excretion from biliary capillaries ^[19–21]. Grieco et al ^[22] followed up patients who underwent TACE for 12 months and reported that the mortality rates were 16/17 and 47/81, respectively, in the patients who did and did not develop liver failure postprocedure. It has been proposed that post-TACE increases in bilirubin and transaminase are mainly attributable to embolization agents causing cellular ischemia, hypoxia, and death, chemotherapy drug toxicities, release of inflammatory factors, and stress responses. GCCs, a broadspectrum steroid immunosuppressant, is synthesized in and released from the adrenocortical fascicular zone and has anti-inflammatory, anti-shock, anti-allergic, and immunosuppressive effects. GCC is widely used to treat severe liver diseases and liver failure [7-9]. Studies have found that GCCs can accelerate recovery of liver function after TACE, shorten hospitalization, and reduce fatal complications ^[22–24]. However, in all of these studies preventive GCCs were administered before TACE, which potentially increases GCC-associated adverse effects and risk of infection.

In the present study we retrospectively analyzed the safety and efficacy of administration of GCCs to treat HBR in 198 patients with HCC treated with TACE. The treatment and control groups did not differ significantly in pre-TACE tumor size, tumor number, portal vein tumor thrombus status, extrahepatic metastasis status, Child-Pugh classification of liver function, bilirubin concentration, or transaminase concentration. After TACE, the treatment group had higher bilirubin concentrations than the control group. In both groups, bilirubin and transaminase concentrations decreased after GCC/conventional liver-protecting treatment; however, the treatment group had significantly lower bilirubin concentrations on days 3 and 5, and significantly shorter time to symptom improvement and shorter mean duration of hospitalization than the control group. Four patients in the treatment group developed hyponatremia/ hypochloremia, one patient developed hyperglycemia, and none developed hypertension, infection, bleeding, osteoporosis, endocrine disorder, or other corticosteroidrelated symptoms, indicating that GCC treatment of post-TACE HBR in patients with HCC is safe and effective.

Ogasawara et al^[23] administered dexamethasone (DMS) to prevent postembolization syndrome after TACE in patients with HCC. The treatment group received 20 mg DMS and 3 mg granisetron (GT) intravenously immediately prior to undergoing TACE and continued to receive 8 mg DMS daily for two days thereafter. The control group received saline and 3 mg GT immediately prior to undergoing TACE and continued with saline for two days thereafter. These researchers found that DMS was significantly effective in preventing fever, anorexia, nausea, and vomiting. However, DMS did not significantly prevent increased ALT, AST, or BIL levels. In a prospective, random, double-blind, controlled study of 88 patients, Yang et al [24] found that preventive administration of DMS was independently associated with the alleviation of postembolization syndrome. Feng et al [19] administered DMS plus ginsenoside to prevent postembolization syndrome. The treatment group received 2.25 mg DMS orally plus 200 mg ginsenosides orally, b.i.d., from 3 days before TACE and continued these medications for an additional 4 days after undergoing TACE. These researchers reported that the treatment group not only had significantly less nausea, vomiting, and fever after TACE surgery than the control group, but also had satisfactory reduction in ALT, AST, and BIL concentrations. However, whether GCCs should be administered preventively to all patients about to undergo TACE is still unclear, particularly for those who do not have severely impaired liver function. In our large study, only 3.86% (198/5124) of patients had bilirubin concentrations greater than 50.1 µmol/L after TACE. Most patients recovered normal liver function with conservative liver-protecting treatment; thus only a few patients required GCC treatment. We therefore did not administer GCCs preventively but prescribed it only after bilirubin concentrations had increased, to minimize blindness and other adverse effects.

The GCCs used in the present study was MSS. Compared with DMS, MSS has a rapid effect, is an active form of corticosteroid and can play a pharmacological role without being transformed by the liver. MSS has twice the binding affinity for GCC receptor and a five times stronger anti-inflammatory effect than DMS. Therefore, it relieves fever and liver function impairment more rapidly, and stresses the liver less in patients with postembolization syndrome after TACE. Additionally, MSS has lesser mineralocorticoid activity, such as water and sodium retention, than DMS. Therefore, we used MSS for short-term, pulse treatment and achieved favorable outcomes. No water or sodium retention, osteoporosis, peptic ulcer, or abnormal glucose tolerance occurred.

In the present study, we administered early, small-dose,

short-term MSS treatment to patients with HCC who had significantly increased bilirubin concentrations after TACE. The treatment group attained decreased bilirubin levels in a significantly shorter time and had a significantly higher rate of effectiveness than the control group. No secondary infection, GIT bleeding, or increase in glucose concentration occurred. Compared with conventional liver-protecting treatment, treatment with GCC was associated with quicker recovery from postembolization syndrome and shorter total duration of hospitalization, which reduced the psychological and economic pressure on patients. Compared with the existing prophylactic application of glucocorticoid [19, 23-24] in the treatment of TACE postoperative embolism syndrome, it reduced blindness and side effects. However, the sample size of the present study was relatively small, and GCC efficacy, safety, and long-term effects on prognosis in patients with HCC need to be further confirmed by a large, prospective, randomized, controlled study to provide stronger evidence for its future promotion in clinical practice.

In conclusion, short-term administration of GCCs to treat HBR in patients with HCC who have undergone TACE is safe and is associated with rapid decline in bilirubin concentration and shorter hospital stay compared with patients who did not receive GCCs.

Ethics approval and consent to participate

Patient data were used after obtaining approval from the ethics committee of The Fifth Medical Center of PLA General Hospital, and the study was performed with the written consent of the patients included, in compliance with the Helsinki Declaration.

Conflicts of interest

The authors declare no potential conflicts of interest.

References

- Chen W, Zheng R, Baade PD, et al. Cancer statistics in China, 2015. CA Cancer J Clin, 2016,66: 115–132.
- Benson AB, Abrams TA, Ben-Josef E, et al. NCCN clinical practice guidelines in oncology: hepatobiliary cancers, Version 1.2019. J Natl Compr Canc Netw, 2019.
- Medical Administration of the Health and Family Planning Commission of the People's Republic of China. Standardization for diagnosis and treatment of primary liver cancer (2017 Version). Infect dis info, 2017, 30: I– XVII.
- Akinyemiju T, Abera S, Ahmed M, *et al.* The burden of primary liver cancer and underlying etiologies from 1990 to 2015 at the global, regional, and national level: Results from the global burden of disease study 2015. JAMA Oncol, 2017, 3: 1683–1691.
- Siriwardana RC, Niriella MA, Dassanayake AS, et al. Factors affecting post-embolization fever and liver failure after transarterial chemoembolization in a cohort without background infective hepatitis- a prospective analysis. BMC Gastroenterology, 2015,15: 96–100.

- Rennert J, Wiesinger I, Schicho A, et al. Color coded perfusion imaging with contrast enhanced ultrasound (CEUS) for post-interventional success control following trans-arterial chemoembolization (TACE) of hepatocellular carcinoma. PLoS One, 2019, 14: e0217599.
- Liver Failure and Artificial Liver Group, Chinese Society of Infectious Diseases, Chinese Medical Association, *et al.* Guideline for diagnosis and treatment of liver failure (2018 version). J Prac Hepatol, 2018, 22: 164–171.
- Kanda T, Yokosuka O, Imazeki F, *et al.* Corticosteroids and lamivudine combined to treat acute severe flare-up in a chronic hepatitis B and C patient. J Gastroenterol Hepatol, 2004,19: 238–239.
- Charre C, Levrero M, Zoulim F, et al. Non-invasive biomarkers for chronic hepatitis B virus infection management. Antiviral Res, 2019, 169: 104553.
- Rakela J, Mosley JW, Edwards VM, *et al*. A double -blinded, randomized trial of hydrocortisone in acute hepatic failure. Dig Dis Sci, 1991, 36: 1223–1228.
- Kotoh K, Enjoji M, Nakamuta M, et al. Arterial steroid injection therapy can inhibit the progression of severe acute hepatic failure toward fulminant liver failure. World J Gastroenterol, 2006, 12: 6678–6682.
- Redondo M, Teresa Téllez, Roldan MJ, et al. Anticlusterin treatment of breast cancer cells increases the sensitivities of chemotherapy and tamoxifen and counteracts the inhibitory action of dexamethasone on chemotherapy-induced cytotoxicity. Breast Cancer Res, 2007, 9: R86–R93.
- Chen Y, Nickola TJ, DiFronzo NL, *et al.* Dexamethasone-mediated repression of MUC5AC gene expression in human lung epithelial cells. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol, 2006, 34: 338–347.
- Forner A, Reig ME, de Lope CR, *et al.* Current strategy for staging and treatment: The BCLC update and future prospects. Semin Liver Dis, 2010, 30: 61–74.
- Trotti A, Colevas AD, Setser A, et al. CTCAE v3.0: Development of a comprehensive grading system for the adverse effects of cancer treatment. Semin Radiat Oncol, 2003, 13: 176–181.
- González-Callejas C, Aparicio VA, Teresa C, et al. Association of body mass index and serum markers of tissue damage with postoperative pain. The role of lactate dehydrogenase for postoperative pain prediction. Pain Med, 2019, 17: 1–8.

- Tsurusaki M, Murakami T. Surgical and locoregional therapy of HCC: TACE. Liver Cancer, 2015, 4: 165–175.
- Zhou L, Zhang LZ, Wang JY, *et al.* Perioperative safety analysis of transcatheter arterial chemoembolization for hepatocellular carcinoma patients with preprocedural leukopenia or thrombocytopenia. Mol Clin Oncol, 2017, 7: 435–442.
- Feng YL, Ling CQ, Zhai XF, et al. A new way: alleviating postembolization syndrome following transcatheter arterial chemoembolization. J Altern Complement Med, 2009,15: 175–181.
- Wigmore SJ, Redhead DN, Thomson BNJ, et al. Postchemoembolisation syndrome-tumour necrosis or hepatocyte injury? Br J Cancer, 2003, 89: 1423–1427.
- Teoh NC, Farrell GC .Hepatic ischemia reperfusion injury: pathogenic mechanisms and basis for hepatoprotection. J Gastroenterol Hepatol, 2003, 18: 891–902.
- Grieco A, Pompili M, Gaminiti G, et al. Prognostic factors for survival in patients with early-intermediate hepatocellular carcinoma undergoing non-surgical therapy: comparison of Okuda, CLIP, and BCLC staging systems in a single Italian centre. Gut, 2005, 54: 411–418.
- Ogasawara S, Chiba T, Ooka Y, et al. A randomized placebocontrolled trial of prophylactic dexamethasone for transcatheter arterial chemoembolization. Hepatology, 2018, 67: 575–585.
- Yang H, Seon J, Sung PS, *et al.* Dexamethasone prophylaxis to alleviate postembolization syndrome after transarterial chemoembolization for hepatocellular carcinoma: A randomized, double-blinded, placebo-controlled study. J Vasc Interv Radiol, 2017, 28: 1503–1511.

DOI 10.1007/s10330-019-0398-8

Cite this article as: Wang JY, Zhang LZ, Peng XM, *et al.* Evaluation of the safety and efficacy of glucocorticoid therapy for hyperbilirubinemia in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma who have undergone transcatheter arterial chemoembolization. Oncol Transl Med, 2020, 6: 81–86.

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Association between diabetes mellitus, hypertension, hyperlipidemia, chronic viral hepatitis, and the risk of multiple myeloma: a case-control study

Gang Zhou¹, Xiangyu Meng², Shangqin Liu¹ (🖂)

¹ Department of Hematology, Zhongnan Hospital of Wuhan University, Wuhan 430000, China ² Department of Urology Surgery, Zhongnan Hospital of Wuhan University, Wuhan 430000, China

Abstract	Objective This case-control study aimed to investigate whether diabetes mellitus (DM), hypertension, hyperlipidemia, and chronic viral hepatitis are risk factors for multiple myeloma (MM). Moreover, the clinical characteristics of MM patients with or without the abovementioned exposure factors were analyzed. Methods In total, 340 MM patients and 680 patients with benign diseases who were hospitalized from January 2012 to December 2017 were classified under the case group and control group, respectively. Data about medical history of DM, hypertension, hyperlipidemia and chronic viral hepatitis were collected by reviewing medical records. Univariate and multivariate analyses were conducted to compare the history of DM, hypertension, hyperlipidemia, and viral hepatitis between the two groups. Considering DM, hypertension, hyperlipidemia, and chronic viral hepatitis are exposer factors, clinical characteristics, such as exposure factors of infections, between the exposed and non-
	as renal function and presence of fungal and other types of infections, between the exposed and non- exposed groups were analyzed. Results No significant difference was observed in the prevalence of DM, hypertension, and hyperlipidemia between the case and control groups. MM patients had a higher prevalence of chronic viral hepatitis than those with benign diseases. No significant difference was observed in the prevalence of renal dysfunction, fungal infection, and non-fungal infections in MM patients with or without DM, hypertension, and hyperlipidemia. MM patients with chronic viral hepatitis had a significantly higher prevalence of non- fungal infections during hospitalization than those without.
Received: 12 November 2019 Revised: 20 December 2019 Accepted: 28 February 2020	 Conclusion No significant association was noted between MM and DM, hypertension, and hyperlipidemia. Chronic viral hepatitis is correlated to a significantly higher risk of MM, and MM patients with chronic viral hepatitis were more susceptible to non-fungal infections during hospitalization. Although a non-significant trend was observed in this study, we believe that DM and hypertension might be associated with a higher risk of MM. Thus, large-scale studies must be conducted to validate the results of the current study. Key words: multiple myeloma (MM); diabetes mellitus (DM); hypertension; hyperlipidemia; chronic viral hepatitis; case-control study

Multiple myeloma (MM) is a malignant disease characterized by clonal plasma cell proliferation and is the second most prevalent blood cancer. Moreover, this condition is incurable among elderly individuals ^[1]. The common clinical manifestations of MM include bone pain, anemia, renal insufficiency, infection, and hypercalcemia. The incidence of MM in China is about 1 per 100 000 population, which is lower than that in western countries. However, with the aging population, its incidence increases annually. The etiology of MM is not fully understood, and specific cytogenetic abnormalities, such as t(4;14), t(14;16), t(14;20), 1q+, 1p– and 17p–, are considered the molecular risk factors of this condition. Studies have shown that microRNA-32 may play an important role in the development of MM ^[2]. Moreover, clinical epidemiological studies have shown that the risk factors of MM may include pesticide exposure, radiation, obesity, viral infections ^[3-6], frequent consumption of

[🖂] Correspondence to: Shangqin Liu. Email: ubeliu@aliyun.com

^{© 2020} Huazhong University of Science and Technology

pickled foods, including sauerkraut, and experiencing negative life events ^[7].

Hyperglycemia, hypertension, and hyperlipidemia are often referred to as the "three high". In recent years, researchers have shown increasing attention to the relationship between these conditions and malignant tumors. Some studies conducted in other countries have shown that diabetes mellitus (DM) may be a risk factor of MM. In addition, DM may be associated with a higher risk of monoclonal gammopathy of unknown significance (MGUS) converting to MM and may lead to poor prognosis in MM patients [8]. Chronic hepatitis is extremely common in China. Some researchers believe that individuals with chronic viral hepatitis may have a higher risk of hematological malignancies. Through a systematic search of literature in the database, we found that no study has assessed the association between the three high and the risk of MM in China. In addition, the correlation between chronic viral hepatitis and the incidence of MM has not been clearly reported. Therefore, this case-control study aimed to explore whether DM, hypertension, hyperlipidemia, and chronic viral hepatitis are risk factors for the onset of MM based on interviews and the case data of 340 MM patients and 680 patients with benign diseases who were matched according to age, gender, and admission year. In addition, in MM patients with or without the above-mentioned exposure factors, clinical characteristics, such as renal function, fungal infections, and non-fungal infections, were analyzed and compared to explore whether they are relevant and can be used as reference for the clinical prevention and treatment of MM.

Patients and methods

Patients

In this study, 340 MM patients admitted to Department of Hematology, Zhongnan Hospital of Wuhan University (China) from January 2012 to December 2017 were included in the case group. Meanwhile, patients of the same age, gender, and admission year who were admitted to the hospital due to benign diseases were classified under the control group with 1:2 pairs. Clinical data, including gender; age; history of hypertension, DM, hyperlipidemia, and viral hepatitis; presence of co-infection with fungal and non-fungal infections; and renal insufficiency, were collected.

As judgement might be affected, patients who did not meet the abovementioned criteria but presented with malignant tumors, other endocrine diseases, or mental diseases at a young age and those with incomplete data were excluded.

Diagnostic criteria

1. Multiple myeloma: in accordance with the Chinese MM Guidelines for Diagnosis and Treatment (revised in 2017)^[9].

2. Hypertension: mean systolic blood pressure ≥ 140 mmHg or mean diastolic blood pressure ≥ 90 mmHg or intake of antihypertensive drugs (according to the 2010 Chinese Guidelines for the Prevention and Treatment of Hypertension)^[10].

3. Hyperlipidemia, defined as meeting at least one of the following criteria: total cholesterol level ≥ 6.22 mmol/L, low-density lipoprotein cholesterol level ≥ 4.14 mmol/L, and triglyceride level ≥ 2.25 mmol/L (according to the 2016 Guidelines for the Prevention and Treatment of Dyslipidemia in Chinese adults) ^[11].

4. Diabetes mellitus: (1) Symptoms of DM and random blood glucose level \geq 11.1 mmol/L (random blood glucose defined as blood glucose assessed at any given time). The common symptoms of DM include polyuria, thirst, and weight loss without other causes. (2) Fasting blood glucose level \geq 7.0 mmol/L (fasting status defined as no caloric intake for at least 8 h). (3) Blood glucose level \geq 11.1 mmol/L based on a 2-h oral glucose tolerance test. The test was still performed as required by the World Health Organization. (4) Without the symptoms of DM but meeting one of the abovementioned criteria. A diagnosis of DM was made if one of the three criteria was still met during consultation on the next day (diagnostic criteria for DM proposed by the American Diabetes Association Standards of Medical Care in Diabetes-2019) ^[12].

5. Chronic viral hepatitis: Hepatitis B, refer to the Guidelines of Prevention and Treatment for Chronic Hepatitis B (2019 version) ^[13]. Hepatitis C, meet the Guidelines for the Prevention and Treatment of Hepatitis C (2019 version) ^[14].

Statistical analysis

The R3.5.2 software (Mathsoft, USA) was used for analysis. Using Fisher's exact test and the Cochran-Mantel-Haenszel test, a univariate analysis was performed to assess differences in the history of exposure to DM, hypertension, hyperlipidemia, and viral hepatitis between the case group and control group after the stratification of variables, such as age, gender, and admission year. A multivariate logistic regression analysis was performed to analyze the abovementioned factors. The Fisher's exact test was used to compare the prevalence of renal dysfunction, fungal infections, and non-fungal infections among MM patients with or without the abovementioned exposure factors. A P value < 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

Results

Comparison of the exposure state of DM, hypertension, hyperlipidemia, and chronic viral hepatitis in MM patients and those with benign diseases

Among the 340 MM patients, 197 were men and 143 women, with a median age of 62.5 (24–89) years. Moreover, 45 (13.2%), 77 (22.6%), 5 (1.5%), and 18 (5.3%) MM patients presented with DM, hypertension, hyperlipidemia, and chronic viral hepatitis, respectively. Meanwhile, there were 680 patients with benign diseases. Among them, 394 were men and 286 women, with a median age of 62.5 (24–89) years. Moreover, 80 (11.8%), 128 (18.8%), 14 (2.1%), and 5 (0.7%) patients presented with DM, hypertension, hyperlipidemia, and chronic

viral hepatitis. The exposure rate of chronic viral hepatitis in the case group was significantly higher than that in the control group, and other exposure factors were not significantly different between the two groups (Table 1).

Comparison of renal dysfunction and presence of fungal or non-fungal infections during hospitalization among MM patients with or without the abovementioned exposure factors

MM patients with chronic viral hepatitis were found to have a significantly higher incidence of non-fungal infections during hospitalization than those without [odds ratio (OR) = 4.2, P = 0.01]. The trend of renal dysfunction and fungal infections increased during hospitalization in MM patients with diabetes compared with those without. However, the difference was not statistically significant

Table 1 Association between myeloma and diabetes, hypertension, hyperlipidemia, and viral hepatitis

Evenesures		Su	bjects ($n = 10$	20)	U	Instratified analy	sis		Stratified by a	ge	
Exposures Myeloma Control OR Diabetes Yes 45 80 1.14 No 295 600 1.14 Hypertension Yes 77 128 1.26 No 263 552 14 0.71 Hyperlipidemia Yes 5 14 0.71 No 335 666 14 14						95% CI	P*	OR	95% CI	P**	
Diabetes	Yes		45	80	1.14	[0.76, 1.72]	0.54	1.15	[0.77, 1.70]	0.56	
	No	2	95 6	00							
Hypertension	Yes	-	77 1	28	1.26	[0.90, 1.76]	0.16	1.28	[0.92, 1.78]	0.16	
	No	20	63 5	52							
Hyperlipidemia	Yes		5	14	0.71	[0.20, 2.11]	0.63	0.71	[0.25, 1.99]	0.68	
	No	3	35 6	66		-			-		
Chronic viral hepatitis	Yes		18	5	7.53	[2.66, 26.2]	< 0.01	7.55	[2.78, 20.5]	< 0.01	
	No	32	22 6	75							
		Str	Stratified by gender			Stratified by yea	ar	Multivariate analysis			
Exposures		OR	95% CI	P**	OR	95% CI	P**	OR	95% CI	P***	
Diabetes	Yes	1.14	[0.77, 1.69]	0.57	1.14	[0.77, 1.69]	0.57	1.12	[0.75, 1.67]	0.59	
	No										
Hypertension	Yes	1.26	[0.92, 1.74]	0.17	1.26	[0.92, 1.74]	0.18	1.30	[0.94, 1.81]	0.15	
	No										
Hyperlipidemia	Yes	0.71	[0.25, 1.99]	0.68	0.71	[0.25, 1.98]	0.68	0.67	[0.24, 1.89]	0.45	
•••••	No		-								
Chronic viral hepatitis	Yes	7.53	[2.77, 20.5]	< 0.01	7.42	[2.75, 20.0]	< 0.01	7.83	[2.88, 21.3]	< 0.01	
	No		-			-			-		

Note: OR: odds ratio; 95% CI: 95% confidence interval; *P**: *P*-value by Fisher's exact test; *P***: *P*-value by Cochran-Mantel-Haenszel test; *P****: *P*-value by multivariate logistic regression analysis

	Table 2	The relationship betwee	n exposure factors and	l complications during	hospitalization in MM patients
--	---------	-------------------------	------------------------	------------------------	--------------------------------

O and list in a durin	-						Exposure	factors					
Complications during		Hypertension			Diabetes			Hyperlipidaemia			Chronic viral hepatitis		
hospitalization		Yes	No	Р	Yes	No	Р	Yes	No	Р	Yes	No	Р
Renal dysfunction	Yes	14	33	0.26	10	37	0.10	0	47	1.00	1	46	0.49
-	No	63	230		35	258		5	288		17	276	
Fungal infection	Yes	6	25	0.82	6	25	0.27	0	31	1.00	3	28	0.22
	No	71	238		39	270		5	304		15	294	
Non-fungal infection	* Yes	30	130	0.12	22	138	0.87	2	158	1.00	14	146	0.01
-	No	47	133		23	157		3	177		4	176	

Note: *: Fungal and chronic hepatitis virus infections are not included

(P > 0.05). MM patients with chronic viral hepatitis are at increased risk of fungal infections. No statistically significant association was observed between other exposure factors and comorbidities (Table 2).

Discussion

In recent years, the incidence of hyperglycemia, hypertension, and hyperlipidemia is increasing. According to the International Diabetes Federation (IDF) statistics, the number of DM patients worldwide reached 415 million in 2015. China has the highest number of DM patients globally, with 151 million recorded cases ^[15]. According to the data published on October 25, 2017, after adjusting for age and gender, the prevalence rate of hypertension in China is 37.2%. That is, 517 million people present with hypertension. The incidence rate of hyperlipidemia is extremely high, reaching up to 95%, among individuals aged > 65 years. The conditions associated with the three high are not only limited to vascular, nerve, and skin lesions, and several studies in China and other countries have confirmed that the three high is also closely correlated to malignant tumors. The American Diabetes Association and the American Cancer Association jointly issued a statement that DM is a risk factor for multiple types of malignant tumors, such as lung, colorectal, and breast tumors. Meanwhile, a history of DM is associated with a higher mortality from cancer. Individuals with malignant tumors had a higher risk of DM than those without ^[16]. Moreover, the incidence of DM varies among patients with different types of tumors. In a study of 205 type 2 DM patients with malignant tumors, gastrointestinal tumors accounted for 46.9% of all tumors, followed by hematologic tumors (26%) ^[17]. In a study by Tan LL et al, gastrointestinal tumors are the most common malignant tumors in patients with DM, followed by hematological and lung tumors [18]. The abovementioned studies have indicated that DM is closely correlated to hematologic malignancies. DM can increase the incidence of diffuse large B-cell lymphoma by 1.41 times ^[19]. MM is a malignant blood disorder. What is the correlation between DM and MM? Currently, no study in China has assessed this association.

Several scholars believe that hypertension and malignant tumors are both proliferative lesions with a similar pathogenesis. Therefore, hypertension may promote the development of malignant tumors ^[20]. Its mechanism may be correlated to the overexpression of cellular oncogenes in hypertension, low-level inflammation, insulin resistance, insulin-like growth factor, and the renin–angiotensin system. Hyperlipidemia is considered a susceptible factor and is associated with the pathology of cancer. Fat catabolism in the body produces free radical compounds with extra electrons, which can increase the activity of carcinogens and cause cancer^[21]. However, there is no study in China showing that hypertension and hyperlipidemia are associated with hematological malignancies. In this study, the incidence of DM (13.2%) and hypertension (22.6%) in the case group was slightly higher than that in the control group, and the incidence of hyperlipidemia (1.5%) was lower in the case group than in the control group. Although the difference was not statistically significant, individuals with diabetes and hypertension are more likely to have an increased risk of MM. Studies conducted in different regions have shown that DM is associated with the development of hematological tumors. Moreover, studies in other countries have revealed that IgA MM can occur secondary to hyperlipidemia [22]. Thus, to obtain more accurate epidemiological data of the three high in MM patients, multicenter and cross-regional prospective studies must be conducted in the future.

China has a high incidence of hepatitis. That is, the incidence of chronic viral hepatitis is always leading in class A and B infectious diseases in China^[23]. From 2004 to 2013, the average annual incidence of hepatitis B infection was 72.61 per 100 000 population, and that of hepatitis C was about 15.51 per 100 000 population. An insufficient understanding of the immune mechanism of hepatitis infections has restricted the development of clinically effective interventions ^[24]. After the occurrence of the disease, it may gradually develop into hepatic cell carcinoma, which has an extremely high mortality rate. Moreover, studies in the literature have reported that hepatitis C is correlated to the development of hematological tumors. Nieters et al have conducted large, multi-center controlled studies that included 1807 patients with newly diagnosed malignant lymphoid diseases, and results showed that the risk of B-cell non-Hodgkin lymphoma and large B-cell lymphoma in hepatitis C virus RNA(+) patients was two and three times higher than that in normal individuals, respectively ^[25]. A Swedish cohort study has shown that the risk of MM is significantly higher in individuals with hepatitis C^[26]. In the study by Wang LR *et al*, the incidence rate of hepatitis B was higher in MM patients than in healthy individuals [27]. The results of these studies are consistent with those of our study. That is, the incidence of chronic viral hepatitis in MM patients is significantly higher than that in the general population. Recent studies have shown that viral infection plays multiple roles in the process of carcinogenesis by causing an increase in genomic instability, cancer-promoting genetic mutations, signal pathway interruption, and tumor suppressor gene inhibition ^[28]. Meanwhile, hepatitis virus is a chronic antigenic stimulus to the body, which can cause immune system disorder and, subsequently, lymphocyte malignant proliferative diseases. Thus, this mechanism may be

responsible for the association between viral hepatitis and MM. Hepatitis is often in the state of inapparent infection in MM patients, and this process may also directly lead to MM ^[29]. No study has assessed the correlation between MM and hepatitis D and E in China and other countries. However, Pavlova and other scholars have reported that patients with blood diseases, particularly those with hematological malignancies, are more likely to develop hepatitis G than the general population ^[30].

What factors affect the clinical characteristics of MM patients? Studies have shown that MM patients are at risk of bacterial infections during hospitalization. At this period, combined DM, hospitalization time of 20 days, and high tumor stage based on the International Staging System are the independent risk factors of infections in MM patients ^[31]. A clinical study of 164 patients has shown that elevated creatinine and decreased serum albumin levels are independent risk factors for poor prognosis among MM patients ^[32]. Our study compared the clinical characteristics of MM patients with or without DM, hypertension, hyperlipidemia, and chronic viral hepatitis, and results showed that there is no significant difference in the prevalence of renal dysfunction, fungal infections, and other infections in MM patients with or without DM, hypertension, and hyperlipidemia. However, MM patients with DM are more likely to develop renal dysfunction and fungal infections during hospitalization. MM patients with chronic viral hepatitis have a significantly higher incidence of non-fungal infections during hospitalization than those without (OR = 4.2, P = 0.01), and the trend in the incidence of fungal infections has also increased. This result may be correlated to viral hepatitis, particularly in individuals with severe hepatitis who have impaired liver function and low immune function, which results in weak resistance and increased susceptibility to pathogens. By contrast, MM patients with viral hepatitis will have a longer hospital stay and more contact with pathogenic bacteria and medical staff, which lead to a higher risk of nosocomial infections. To date, no study has assessed the incidence of other infections in MM patients with chronic viral hepatitis in China and other countries.

In conclusion, individuals with DM and hypertension have an increased risk of MM. Thus, large-scale prospective studies must be conducted to validate the results of our study. Moreover, chronic viral hepatitis significantly increased the risk of MM. MM patients with chronic hepatitis are a special group with a significantly increased incidence of other infections. Hence, the replication of hepatitis virus must be closely monitored, and the prognosis of MM should be improved by preventing viral infection and providing antiviral treatment.

Conflicts of interest

The authors indicated no potential conflicts of interest.

References

- Zhao HX, Yu TQ. Advances in targeted signaling therapy for multiple myeloma. Guangdong Med J (Chinese), 2018, 39: 281–284.
- Zhang TL, Jia WL, Sun L, *et al.* Expression and significance of microRNA-32 in multiple myeloma. Chinese-German J Clin Oncol, 2014, 13: 472–475.
- Presutti R, Harris SA, Kachuri L, *et al.* Pesticide exposures and the risk of multiple myeloma in men: An analysis of the North American Pooled Project. Int J Cancer, 2016, 139: 1703–1714.
- Shimizu Y, Kodama K, Nishi N, *et al.* Radiation exposure and circulatory disease risk: Hiroshima and Nagasaki atomic bomb survivor data, 1950–2003. BMJ, 2010, 340: b5349.
- Shimizu Y, Kato H, Schull WJ. Mortality among atomic bomb survivors. J Radiat Res, 1991, 32 Suppl: 212–230.
- Rettig MB, Ma HJ, Vescio RA, *et al.* Kaposi's sarcoma-associated herpesvirus infection of bone marrow dendritic cells from multiple myeloma patients. Science, 1997, 276: 1851–1854.
- Wang WY, Guo DM, Han TJ, *et al.* Role and treatment strategy of hypoxia in the pathogenesis of multiple myeloma. J Int Oncol (Chinese), 2016, 43: 552–554.
- Chang SH, Luo SH, O'Brian KK, et al. Association between metformin use and progression of monoclonal gammopathy of undetermined significance to multiple myeloma in US veterans with diabetes mellitus: a population-based retrospective cohort study. Lancet Haematal, 2015, 2: e30–e36.
- Chinese Hematology Association, Chinese Society of Hematology, Chinese Myeloma Committee-Chinese Hematology Association. The guidelines for the diagnosis and management of multiple myeloma in China (2017 revision). Chin J Intern Med (Chinese), 2017, 56: 866–870.
- Writing group of 2010 Chinese guidelines for the management of hypertension. 2010 Chinese guidelines for the management of hypertension. Chin J Hypertens (Chinese), 2011, 19: 701–743.
- Joint Committee issued Chinese Guideline for the Management of Dyslipidemia. 2016 Chinese guidelines for the management of dyslipidemia in adults. Chin J Gen Pract (Chinese), 2017, 16: 15–35.
- American Diabetes Association. Standards of medical care in diabetes-2019. Diabetes Care, 2019, 42 (Suppl 1): S1–S193.
- Chinese Society of Infectious Diseases and Chinese Society of Hepatology, Chinese Medical Association. The guidelines of prevention and treatment for chronic hepatitis B (2019 version). Chin J Infect Dis (Chinese), 2019, 37: 711–736.
- Chinese Society of Hepatology and Chinese Society of Infectious Diseases, Chinese Medical Association. The guidelines of prevention and treatment for chronic hepatitis C (2019 version). Chin J Infect Dis (Chinese), 2020, 38: 9–28.
- Pan ZY, Li CQ. Verapamil use is associated with reduction of newly diagnosed diabetes mellitus. Drug Clinic (Chinese), 2018, 15: 13–15.
- Li XJ, Fan XY, Yao J, et al. Analysis on clinical features and risk factors for hospitalized type 2 diabetic patients with cancer. Cancer Prev Treat (Chinese), 2015, 28: 127–130.
- 17. Qu K, Xu C. Relationship between type 2 diabetes and malignant tumor. Med J Chin PAPF (Chinese), 2014, 25: 1212–1214.
- Tan LL, Song QH. Clinical analysis of type 2 diabetes mellitus with malignant tumor. Modern Prev Med (Chinese), 2011, 38: 2440–2442.
- Zhang JC, Luo J, Wu DM, *et al.* Mechanism of chemotactic factor CCL5/RANTES in diabetic patients with hepatic carcinoma. Cancer Res Prev Treat (Chinese), 2014, 41: 879–883.
- 20. Hong WW, Zhou YF. Effects of hypertension on malignant tumors. J

Med Sin (Chinese), 2017, 27: 508-510.

- Liang Y, Shi MC, Liang YH, et al. An epidemiological study on correlation of high plasma lipid and cancer. Chin Cancer (Chinese), 2002, 11: 220–221.
- Li XL, Zhang XJ, Wang FX, et al. IgA type multiple myeloma associated with severe mixed type hyperlipidemia: one case report and literature review. J Leukem Lymph (Chinese), 2007, 16: 341–343.
- He SP, Liang Q, Zhao Z. Changing process and development trend of the incident number and morbidity of viral hepatitis in China. Chin J Libr Inf Sci Trad Chin Med (Chinese), 2014, 38: 16–21.
- Deng JZ, Ning Q, Yan WM. *MyD88* exacerbates immunological pathology in experimental viral fulminant hepatitis. Oncol Transl Med, 2019, 5: 58–67.
- Nieters A, Kallinowski B, Brennan P, *et al.* Hepatitis C and risk of lymphoma: results of the European multicenter case-control study EPILYMPH. Gastroenterology, 2006, 131: 1879–1886.
- Csire M, Mikala G, Peto M, et al. Detection of four lymphotropic herpesviruses in Hungarian patients with multiple myeloma and lymphoma. FEMS Immunol Med Microbiol, 2007, 49: 62–67.
- Wang LR, Chen YJ, Li X, *et al.* A case-control study of hepatitis B virus infection in multiple myeloma patients and healthy controls. Chin J Clin Oncol (Chinese), 2014, 41: 836–839.

- Lou SC, Sun WL, Wu Y, et al. Biochemical overview of the recent findings on the correlation between viral hepatitis and its related hepatocellular carcinoma. Oncol Transl Med, 2018, 4: 229–233.
- 29. Pivetti S, Novarino A, Merico F, *et al.* High prevalence of autoimmune phenomena in hepatitis C virus antibody positive patients with lymphoproliferative and connective tissue disorders. Br J Haematol, 1996, 95: 204–211.
- Pavlova BG, Heinz R, Selim U, et al. Association of GB virus C (GBV-C)/hepatitis G virus (HGV) with haematological diseases of different malignant potential. J Med Virol, 1999, 57: 361–366.
- Wu HB, Zhang G, Han B, *et al.* Clinical features and risk factors for infections in multiple myeloma during chemotherapy. Chin J Clin Pharmacol Ther (Chinese), 2018, 23: 93–98.
- Lin RR. Clinical analysis of 164 mutiple myeloma patients. Guangxi Med Univ (Chinese), 2017, Y3246250.

DOI 10.1007/s10330-019-0391-1

Cite this article as: Zhou G, Meng XY, Liu SQ. Association between diabetes mellitus, hypertension, hyperlipidemia, chronic viral hepatitis, and the risk of multiple myeloma: a case-control study. Oncol Transl Med, 2020, 6: 87–92.



2020.4.15-21 **第26届全国肿瘤防治宣传周** 中国抗癌日



积极心态 👇 乐观康复

仍在现现